

Physical Therapist Assistant Program

STUDENT HANDBOOK 2023-2024







Dear Incoming PTA Student,

Welcome to the River Valley Community College's Physical Therapist Assistant program! We are glad that you chose us. We hope to both challenge you and share our passion for this profession.

This Physical Therapist Assistant Program Handbook has been developed to introduce you to the policies and requirements of our program. Please read the information carefully. Once you have completed and understand the materials provided in this package, you will be asked to sign and return the enclosed signature sheets as part of one of your courses in your first, fall semester. It is your responsibility to have read and understand the policies before signing anything. We encourage you to ask any questions you have about program policies prior to starting in the program.

This PTA Program Handbook is a supplement to River Valley Community College's Student Handbook (https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/student-handbook) and the policies outlined by the Community College System of New Hampshire (CCSNH) (https://www.ccsnh.edu/about-ccsnh/policies/). All PTA students are expected to abide by all college and system policies and procedures.

Every effort is made to ensure that students are provided with the most up-to-date policies and procedures. However, items within are subject to change during your tenure as a PTA student.

The field of Physical Therapy is a progressive and exciting aspect of allied health. We hope you enjoy your participation in the program and wish you much success!



Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT
Professor
Program Director
Department Chair – Rehabilitation Services
kboyle@ccsnh.edu
603-542.7744 x5435



Amanda Couitt, PT, DPT
Professor
Director of Clinical Education
acouitt@ccsnh.edu
603.542.7744 x5506

Table of Contents

| ABOUT THE COLLEGE | 7 |
|---|----|
| SYSTEM & COLLEGE GUIDING STATEMENTS | 7 |
| Mission Statement of RVCC: | 7 |
| Mission Statement of CCSNH: | 7 |
| The College's Education Philosophy: | 7 |
| Statement of Non-Discrimination | 8 |
| RVCC PHYSICAL THERAPIST ASSISTANT PROGRAM | 9 |
| Authorization | 9 |
| Current Accreditation Status | 9 |
| PTA Program Mission, Vision, Philosophy | 10 |
| Mission Statement | 10 |
| Vison Statement | 10 |
| PTA Program Philosophy: | 10 |
| PTA Program Data | 10 |
| PTA Program Benchmarks | 10 |
| PTA Program Outcomes | 11 |
| PTA Program Student Objectives | 11 |
| PTA Program Overview | 13 |
| PTA Program Expenses | 15 |
| Licensing Information and Expenses | 16 |
| RVCC PTA PROGRAM ACADEMIC POLICIES & PROCEDURES | 16 |
| Course Definitions | 16 |
| Computer Requirements | 17 |
| Program of Study : | 17 |
| Transfer of Credit Policy | 19 |
| Student Advising | 19 |
| Program Hour Requirements | 20 |
| Dual Degree: | 21 |
| Advice from Recent Students | 22 |
| Textbooks and Course Materials | 22 |
| Accessibility Services | 23 |
| Pregnancy & Parenting Accommodations | 23 |

| Essential Skills & Technical Standards | 23 |
|--|----|
| Physical Skills: | 24 |
| Cognitive/Behavioral Skills | 25 |
| Attendance Policy | 25 |
| Leave of Absence: | 26 |
| Dress Code Policy | 26 |
| Cell Phone Usage | 27 |
| Professional Behavior Development | 28 |
| Alcohol, Controlled Substances, & Illegal Drugs | 29 |
| Substance Abuse in Classroom/Laboratory Settings: | 29 |
| Substance Abuse During Clinical Education: | 29 |
| Prescription Medications: | 29 |
| Medical/Recreational Use of Marijuana: | 29 |
| CBD: | 29 |
| Drug Testing: | 30 |
| Additional Information Related to Substance Abuse: | 30 |
| Grading Policy | 30 |
| Failed Grade Policy for PTA and OTA Programs | 31 |
| Safety | 33 |
| Infectious Disease Policy: PTA/OTA | 33 |
| Potential Hazards in the Profession: | 33 |
| General Safety Information: | 34 |
| Medical Care: | 34 |
| General Environment Safety: | 35 |
| Lab Equipment Safety | 35 |
| Safety in the laboratory | 36 |
| Students participating as mock patient | 36 |
| Non-students participating as mock patients | 36 |
| Multimedia Recordings | 37 |
| Supervision in the lab: | 37 |
| Off Campus Educational Experiences | 38 |
| Access to Emergency Services | 39 |
| PTA Program Health Policy | 39 |
| Surgery/Medical Conditions: | 39 |

| | Immunizations | .40 |
|----|---|------|
| | Programmatic Teaching of Safety Skills | .40 |
| | Complaints / Grievance Policy | .42 |
| | Cheating / Plagiarism Policy: | .43 |
| | Criminal / Sexual Offender Background/Drug Testing Information | .43 |
| | Criminal Background Check Policy | .43 |
| | Student Mailboxes | .43 |
| | Employment within a Physical Therapy Department | . 44 |
| | Retention & Remediation | . 44 |
| | Orientation: | . 44 |
| | Advising: | . 45 |
| | Tutoring/Office Hours: | . 45 |
| | Body Mechanics (PTA) Club: | . 45 |
| | College Resources: | . 45 |
| | American Physical Therapy Association (APTA): | .45 |
| CL | INICAL EDUCATION EXPERIENCE POLICIES: | . 46 |
| | Clinical Education Practicum Courses | .46 |
| | Immunizations for Clinical Practicum | .46 |
| | Hepatitis B | . 47 |
| | Flu | . 47 |
| | Covid-19 | . 47 |
| | Vaccine refusal or declination: | . 47 |
| | Professional Behavior | . 47 |
| | Eligibility for Clinical Education Experience | . 48 |
| | Assignment to Clinical Sites | . 48 |
| | Site Availability | . 49 |
| | Conflict of Interest | .49 |
| | Determination of Clinical Site Placements with OTA/PTA Dual Student | .50 |
| | Utilization of a New Clinical Education Site | .50 |
| | Utilization of a Clinical Education Site out of Area | .50 |
| | Pregnancies and /or Medical Conditions During Clinical Experiences | .51 |
| | Clinical Education and Disability Services | .51 |
| RE | QUIRED PAPERWORK | .52 |
| ΛГ | DENIDIY | 56 |

| AP. | A reference style | .56 |
|-------|---|------|
| Dir | rection and Supervision of the Physical Therapist Assistant (APTA) | .56 |
| Sta | andards of Ethical Conduct for the Physical Therapist Assistant (APTA) | . 59 |
| Facul | ty Information | . 63 |
| (| Curriculum Vitae – Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT, Program Director | . 63 |
| (| Curriculum Vitae – Amanda Couitt, PT, DPT, Director of Clinical Education | .70 |

ABOUT THE COLLEGE

Since 1968, our college has provided quality education in an academic environment small enough to allow individualized attention. Students in the college's career-oriented degree, diploma and certificate programs gain highly specialized skills and knowledge necessary to confidently and successfully enter the job market in a number of technical, business and health oriented fields. It is the student with career goals clearly in mind who tends to excel and enjoy the educational experience at RVCC.

River Valley Community College (RVCC) is one of a system of seven community colleges in the state, collectively referred to as the Community College System of New Hampshire (CCSNH). RVCC has campus locations in Claremont, NH where the PTA program is housed; in Lebanon, NH, and Keene, NH. The college is ADA accessible.

The College views itself as serving the needs of both the region and the state. It cooperates with local industry, business, service and health organizations to meet those needs. The college's expected outcomes are found at the following link: https://www.rivervalley.edu/about/river-valley-principles/

SYSTEM & COLLEGE GUIDING STATEMENTS

The PTA program supports both the mission of the Community College System, and the mission (and philosophy) of the college. Here are those statements:

Mission Statement of RVCC:

River Valley Community College transforms lives by providing a quality and affordable education through innovative personal approaches to lifelong learning and career pathways.

Mission Statement of CCSNH:

Our purpose is to provide residents with affordable, accessible education and training that aligns with the needs of New Hampshire's business and communities, delivered through an innovative, efficient and collaborative system of colleges. CCSNH is dedicated to the educational, professional and personal success of its students; a skilled workforce for our state's businesses; and a strong New Hampshire economy.

The College's Education Philosophy:

Since the College serves a diverse student population possessing a wide range of academic and physical abilities, the College is committed to providing a variety of educational approaches, instructional methods, supplementary services, and co-curricular activities to meet those diverse needs. In the context of a student-centered

environment, the primary aim of the college is to assist students to become self-reliant, self-confident skilled workers and educated persons.

The College believes that the educated person is able to read critically, write clearly and comprehensively, reason analytically, and utilize mathematical and scientific skills to solve life's problems. The educated person functions as a responsible and ethical member of society, recognizes, and copes with ambiguities of life, and appreciates diversity. The educated person moves from concrete to abstract levels of thinking, fosters integration and synthesis of knowledge, interchanges roles as both learner and teacher, and utilizes contemplative thought.

By embracing an understanding and appreciation of self in today's socially and technologically complex world, and through the stimulation of intellectual curiosity, learners will be able to improve their lives and contribute something of value to the community of which they are a part.

Statement of Non-Discrimination

The PTA Program follows the Non-Discrimination policy of the CCSNH found here: https://www.ccsnh.edu/non-discrimination-policy/

The Community College System of NH does not discriminate in the administration of its admissions and educational programs, activities, or employment practices on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, age, sex, disability, gender identity and expression, genetic information, veteran status, sexual orientation, or marital status. This statement is a reflection of the mission of the Community College System of NH and refers to, but is not limited to, the provisions of the following laws:

- Title VI and VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended
- The Age Discrimination Act of 1967 (ADEA)
- Title IX of the Education Amendment of 1972
- Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973
- The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA)
- Section 402 of the Vietnam Era Veteran's Readjustment Assistance Act of 1974
- NH Law Against Discrimination (RSA 354-A)
- Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008

Inquiries regarding discrimination may be directed to the following:

Jennifer Cournoyer, Vice President of Student and Academic Affairs River Valley Community College, One College Place, Claremont, NH 03743 jcournoyer@ccsnh.edu; 603.542.7744 x5331

Sara A. Sawyer, Director of Human Resources for the CCSNH 26 College Drive, Concord, NH 03301 ssawyer@ccsnh.edu; 603.230.3503

US Department of Education, Office of Civil Rights, J.W. McCormack Post Office and Courthouse, Room 701, 01-0061, Boston, MA, 02109-4557 ocr boston@ed.gov; 617.223.9662, FAX: 617-223-9669, TDD:617-223-9695

NH Commission for Human Rights, 2 Chennell Drive, Concord, NH 03301 603-271-2767, FAX: 603-271-6339

Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, JFK Federal Building, 475 Government Center, Boston, MA, 02203 617-565-3200 or 1-800-669-4000, FAX: 617-565-3196, TTY: 617-565-3204 or 1-800-669-6820.

RVCC PHYSICAL THERAPIST ASSISTANT PROGRAM

Authorization

The college has been authorized by the New Hampshire General Court to provide postsecondary education. The Board of Trustees for the Community College System in the state has authorized this campus to provide the Physical Therapist Assistant (PTA) education program since 1976. The PTA program graduated its first class in 1976 and has had over 450 graduates enter the profession since then.

Current Accreditation Status

The Physical Therapist Assistant program at River Valley Community College is accredited by the Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education (CAPTE), 3030 Potomac Ave., Suite 100, Alexandria, VA 22305-3085; telephone (703) 706-3245; email: accreditation@apta.org; website: http://www.capteonline.org.



Our current accreditation extends through 2027. Questions about accreditation can be made to the PTA program director, Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT (kboyle@ccsnh.edu) or 603-542-7744 x5434

PTA Program Mission, Vision, Philosophy

Mission Statement

The Physical Therapist Assistant program at River Valley Community College is committed to preparing students for careers and lifelong learning. We strive to meet the region's needs through employer partnerships and community service.

Vison Statement

The PTA program will be proactive and innovative to meet the changing needs of the profession and the student.

PTA Program Philosophy:

The Philosophy of the PTA program states that its members believe:

- liberal arts and professional education help prepare the student for responsible citizenship and employment.
- the program is committed to graduating knowledgeable, competent, self-assured, adaptable, multi-culturally sensitive and service-oriented individuals with relevant skills and knowledge to meet the needs of the profession.
- the education of the PTA student should be based upon the identifiable and verified roles and responsibilities of a PTA. We believe that PTA education should provide opportunities for integration and application of these learned concepts, attitudes, values and skills in real life experiences in the classroom and clinic.
- in the Standards of Ethical Conduct for the Physical Therapist Assistant as established by the American Physical Therapy Association.
- in the inherent value of interdisciplinary collaboration.
- community service is a powerful mechanism for teaching and learning.
- in the inherent value of life-long learning

PTA Program Data

PTA Program Benchmarks

PTA programs nationwide are required by our accrediting agency to make public specific statistics (2 year averages for graduation rates, the graduates' success in passing the national examination and their success rate in obtaining employment after passing the national examination). The River Valley Community College PTA program uses at least these benchmarks to assess the quality of the curriculum and update the minimally each September. You can view these benchmarks on the program page of the college website: https://www.rivervalley.edu/program/physical-therapist-assistant/

PTA Program Outcomes

The design of the curriculum and activities undertaken by the faculty of the PTA Program at River Valley Community College will achieve the following outcomes:

- 1) Produce safe, competent, caring, graduates who possess entry-level skills as evidenced by successful completion of all PTA courses as per grade policy.
- 2) <u>Graduation rate/Retention rate</u>: \geq 60% of students admitted to program will graduate within 3 years (150%) (averaged over 2 years). Students who leave the program for other than academic reasons are not be counted in this calculation.
- 3) <u>Ultimate passing rate of national exam</u>: For those graduates who choose to take the Physical Therapist Assistant national examination, ≥ 85% will pass the exam (averaged over 2 years).
- 4) Employment rate: > 90% of the graduates (averaged over 2 years) who seek employment as a physical therapist assistant will obtain a position that they are interested in within six months of passing the national PTA examination.

PTA Program Student Objectives

The PTA program is designed to prepare students to complete the national PTA licensure examination and to work safely with patients under the supervision of the Physical Therapist. The following chart documents the objectives we have set for the student and the graduate:

| | PTA Program Student Specific Objectives | | | | |
|----|--|----|--|--|--|
| Th | roughout the program, students shall: | Up | on employment, graduates shall: | | |
| 1. | learn about and model the role of the physical therapist assistant in the PT/PTA supervisory relationship | 1. | consistently demonstrate and implement appropriate role utilization of the physical therapist assistant in the application of established treatment interventions as directed by the primary physical therapist. | | |
| 2. | exhibit sensitivity to individual and cultural differences in accordance with the Standards of Ethical Conduct for the PTA | 2. | consistently demonstrate sensitivity to individual and cultural differences in accordance with the Standards of Ethical Conduct for the PTA in an effort to assure safe and proper conduct for all interactions within the profession. | | |
| | learn about and model the Standards of Ethical nduct/Standards of Practice for the PTA | 3. | consistently demonstrate the Standards of Practice for PTAs in an effort to assure safe and proper conduct for all interactions within the profession. | | |

4. learn about and model entry-level competence, consistently demonstrate competence, critical thinking, and skill in the timely critical thinking and skill in the timely implementation of a comprehensive treatment implementation of a comprehensive plan as developed by the physical therapist treatment plan as developed by their supervising physical therapist(s) consistently demonstrate competence 5. learn about and apply strong critical thinking in while regularly reporting to, and appropriate communication with the supervising physical therapists regarding patient progress communicating with, supervising physical and treatment modifications. therapists regarding patient progress and treatment modifications in accordance with changes in patient status. 6. learn about and apply strong critical thinking in consistently demonstrate competence in data collection procedures, and integrate the data collection procedures, integrating the findings of such procedures into the patient's findings of such procedures to the patient's plan of care. plan of care. 7. learn about and model different teaching consistently demonstrate professional techniques to various audiences including peers, behavior during interactions and teaching faculty, guests, healthcare professionals, with healthcare professionals, patients, patients, and their families. and their families while providing the desired psycho-social support among diverse populations. 8. learn about and model timely, effective and consistently perform effective and accurate accurate written and verbal communication skills written and verbal communication skills in in documenting the relevant aspects of patient documenting the relevant aspects of patient care, including patient response care. and progress. integrate information obtained from 9. learn about and apply strong critical thinking in the use of professional literature for evidencedprofessional literature review into clinical based physical therapy interventions. practice as evidenced-based practitioners of physical therapy. 10. prepare for successful performance on national 10. practice as entry-level physical therapist licensure exam assistants who exhibit continued growth as professionals throughout their careers. 11. learn about continued educational pathways in the profession. 12. learn about continuing education requirements to maintain PTA licensure 13. understand the importance of maintaining awareness of current trends in physical therapy, and will recognize the connection between promoting physical therapy and involvement in the APTA 14. recognize the importance of participation in community and volunteer activities

PTA Program Overview

The RVCC PTA program prepares individuals to work in the health care profession under the supervision of a Physical Therapist (PT) in a variety of settings including acute care hospitals, rehabilitation and long term care facilities, private practices, school systems, and home health care. Primary responsibilities of the PTA include the implementation of treatment procedures in the rehabilitation of injured, ill, and debilitated individuals.

While in the program, students will gain competence in: patient mobility; therapeutic exercise to gain strength, flexibility, cardiovascular endurance, and balance/coordination; the safe application of therapeutic modalities such as heat, cold, electricity, ultrasound; measurement, adjustment, and instruction in the use of ambulatory aids; and measurements of joint range of motion, muscle strength, length, girth, and vital signs. Strict adherence to standard health and safety precautions is mandated throughout the curriculum.

Upon successful completion of the PTA program, students will be able to demonstrate full understanding of the role of the PTA in the profession and perform all learned procedures safely and appropriately following the physical therapist's plan of care. Students will also demonstrate an understanding of ethical behavior (integrating this knowledge into their professional behavior), demonstrate awareness of the legal responsibilities in patient care, demonstrate a basic understanding of the psychological effect of disease or injury on an individual, and communicate effectively and competently within the Physical Therapy setting.

The PTA program has an integrated curriculum. Students complete core liberal arts and program specific courses at the same time. The core liberal arts courses required in the program are identified by their prefix (e.g. ENGL for English courses) and may be offered during the day or evening. The program specific courses within the program are identified by two prefixes: AHLT or PTAC and are highlighted in light blue on the program map provided later in this document. These are scheduled Monday-Friday during the day. Because Physical Therapy is a hands-on profession; most, if not all, of the professional courses are in a class-room format. During the AY 2021-2022 this may still be adapted to meet the safety standards surrounding Covid, and program specific lectures may be offered online while labs are offered face to face. Students in the PTA program should consider the schedule when arranging work, commuting and family responsibilities.

Associate degree programs, such as the PTA program, traditionally can be completed in two years. Our program includes an 8-week full time (40 hours per week) clinical experience during the summer between the first and second academic years. There is a similar 10-week full time clinical experience during the final semester prior to graduation. These clinical experiences are scheduled based upon the supervising clinician's scheduled and may require long days, weekend work, or a non-traditional schedule.

Students may spread the course work over three years. In that situation, students

admitted to the program will complete at least the seven core liberal arts courses in the first year. The hands-on professional courses will be scheduled closer to when the student needs the information for actual patient care. Once the professional courses have begun in year two, the program must be completed in two years unless there is a course failure. Special permission is otherwise required from the program director to continue for a third year. Testing of competencies is required after a leave of absence or a prolonged period of study. Spreading the course work over three years will likely affect the financial aid package.

Each student will work with the Program Director to develop a personalized program map that fits their individual situation and outlines the order in which courses will be taken. This program map ensures that students progress through the program in a logical order, and ensures the completion of any pre-requisite work as needed.

Students who successfully complete and graduate from the PTA program will receive an Associate in Science (A.S.) degree. In most states, only graduates of an accredited PTA program are eligible to sit for the national PTA licensure exam (the "Board Exam"). All states require the physical therapist assistant graduate to pass the national PTA licensure exam as part of the licensure process (Colorado certifies, not licenses, the PTA). The states of New Hampshire and Vermont require PTAs to be licensed. Check with the state in which you plan to work to find specific requirements: www.fsbpt.org.

Cost Estimate to Attend PTA Program at RVCC

The total cost of the PTA program includes tuition, other college fees, and program-related expenses such as books. This estimate does not include travel expenses, housing, meals or personal health insurance (required for clinical education experience courses). This estimate also does not include the post-graduation cost of the national licensing examination or cost to obtain the PTA license (both of which occur after graduation, and estimate about \$700-\$800). Out-of-state attendees to RVCC who live within 50 miles of one of our main campus or 2 academic centers may be eligible for instate tuition. Veterans may also be eligible for certain expense reductions. Please consult with Admissions.

Students on a two-year track who receive financial aid must keep in mind that the summer semester between year 1 and year 2 actually begins the senior year 2. Financial aid given for year 2 must be managed to cover summer, fall and spring semesters.

Financial disclosure information for the program can be found at the following link: https://www.rivervalley.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/PTA-Financial-Fact-Sheet-2021-2022.pdf

| Item | In-state | NE Regional | Out-of-State |
|------------------------|---------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|
| Tuition (assumes | 69 credits X \$215/credit | 69 credits x | 69 credits x |
| student is required to | = \$14,835 | \$323/credit = | \$490/credit= \$33,810 |
| take all courses in | | \$22,287 | |
| program) | | | |
| Degree/Certificate | \$100 | \$100 | \$100 |
| Acceptance Fee | | | |
| (Tuition deposit) | | | |
| Academic instruction | 22 x \$110 = \$2,420 | 22 x \$110 = \$2,420 | 22 x \$110 = \$2,420 |
| fee * | | | |
| Comprehensive | \$639 | \$639 | \$639 |
| student services fee** | | | |
| Clinical Surcharge | \$1,000 | \$1,000 | \$1,000 |
| Fee*** | | | |
| 1 year liability | \$25 | \$25 | \$25 |
| insurance**** | | | |
| Books (estimate) | \$1000 | \$1000 | \$1000 |
| Totals for entire | \$20,449 | \$28,117 | \$39,974 |
| program. | | | |

Additional Academic Fees

Students in the PTA program are subject to additional fees as outlined in the RVCC student handbook including:

- Academic Instruction Fee: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/academic-instruction-fee
- Clinical Surcharge Fee: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/clinical-surcharge-fee

- Comprehensive Student Services Fee: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/comprehensive-student-services-fee
- Additional Fees: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/additional-expenses-to-consider

Licensing Information and Expenses

Once a student has successfully completed and graduated from RVCC's PTA program, they are eligible to sit for the national PTA licensing exam, "the Board Exam". The Federation of State Boards of Physical Therapy (FSBPT) and individual states manage the application process, and the fees for the test. Once a student has successfully passed the Board Exam, they are eligible to be licensed in any state in which they choose to practice as a PTA. Each state has different licensure requirements and fees. During your final year, the PTA faculty will work with you regarding registering for your Board Exam and also discuss how to begin the license application process. There is a fee to take the exam, and a fee for the licensing process (estimate total of \$700 - \$800). Student choosing to be licensed in multiple states must pay fees in each state.

This licensing exam is given quarterly (January, April, July and October). PTA graduates take their test in July or October and need to be saving up as soon as possible for these additional expenses.

Be aware that many states now require FBI background checks during the license application process. New Hampshire also requires applicants to disclose history of mental illness. All licensing agencies have the right to withhold licensure for any person deemed a public safety risk. New Hampshire's law related to disclosure of a criminal background for licensure can be found here:

http://www.gencourt.state.nh.us/rsa/html/XXX/332-G/332-G-13.htm Many RVCC graduates choose to work in Vermont or may choose to get dual licensure. Information on Vermont's background check requirements can be found here:

https://sos.vermont.gov/opr/regulatory/reducing-barriers/criminal-backgrounds/

Students should be aware that a background check which limits their ability to obtain licensure will also impact their ability to progress in the program, including limiting their ability to attend clinical rotations. Any student who is concerned about this situation should speak with Program Director, Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT during their first semester to determine the best course of action.

RVCC PTA PROGRAM ACADEMIC POLICIES & PROCEDURES

Course Definitions

All information about courses is found on the college's published schedules. Course schedules show dates, times, campus locations, room number, and modality of instruction of courses. Course schedules are posted on the college website: https://www.rivervalley.edu/admissions/course-schedules/) and each student can access their individual schedule through the Student Information System (SIS)

The following terminology is used to describe the modality of instruction of courses offered at RVCC:

- Online: This course is offered as a traditional online course in an asynchronous manner and will not meet face to face. The syllabus and all course material will be posted in Canvas (the Learning Management System used by RVCC) in the course "shell". This format requires the student to be hyper-responsible to stay on track
- Synchronous Online: This course is offered in the online environment but on a set schedule where you will log into a virtual classroom via Zoom meetings at the time listed on the college schedule/syllabus. Invitations to classroom meetings will be sent by the professor or linked in the Canvas shell. For example, if you have a Synchronously Online course that meets on Monday's from 8 – 10 AM, you should be prepared to log into the class Zoom link and be seated in the virtual classroom as if you were attending the lecture in a traditional classroom setting.
- Hybrid: This course meets partially via face to face meetings as listed with the remainder of the content being delivered via an online learning management system.
- Claremont/Keene/Lebanon: If a town is listed as the modality, this means that the course meets in a traditional face to face, in-person fashion at the location listed. This is how all labs in the PTA program will be offered for AY2022-2023.

Computer Requirements

Computer work will be required in almost all courses in the PTA program and are a requirement for any Online or Synchronus Online classes. Access to reliable internet is also required. Computer labs are available for student use in Claremont, Lebanon, and Keene. RVCC and the PTA faculty regularly require the use of Canvas for accessing course work, Respondus for proctoring of exams, Zoom for participation in online/hybrid courses and Microsoft Office for completing assignments. Microsoft Office 365 is provided free for students and information on how to download the suite is provided during the college orientation. Chromebooks, while popular and affordable, are not recommended as they do not meet the technological requirements for many of the computer applications used in the program. Please review the following requirements recommended before purchasing a computer for use in the program: https://www.ccsnh.edu/browser-and-operating-system-requirements/

Program of Study:

The chart on the next page is called the **program map**. It lists all the courses, by semester, that are required for graduation from the PTA program. The program director (your advisor) will customize a program map for you, reflecting course work you may already have completed. It is <u>your</u> responsibility to assure that all courses have been successfully completed for graduation. You can find your progress through the program by checking RVCC Degree Works in SIS.

It is important to recognize that a college level full time course load traditionally is 12-15 credits for a full semester (and 6 credits for summer). Please note that PTA students on a standard 2-year plan take a heavier course load, and need to make a serious commitment to time management for successful course completion. Students (even those with transfer of credits) should plan on being on campus at least 5 days/week during the first year, and at least 3 days/week during the fall semester of the second year. Each course syllabus will outline the anticipated time outside of class that should be dedicated to homework, study, and practice of hands on skills.

| Semester #1 | | | |
|-------------|-------------------------------|--|---------|
| COURSE# | COURSE NAME | PRE/COREQUISITES | CREDITS |
| ENGL 102R | College Composition | See catalog or schedule | 3-4 |
| BIOL 201R | Anatomy & Physiology I | See catalog or schedule | 4 |
| AHLT 104R | Introduction to OT/PT | College Composition, or minimum of previous Associate Degree | 1 |
| AHLT 112R | Clinical Conditions for OT/PT | BIOL 201R | 3 |
| AHLT 135R | Activities of Daily Living | AHLT 104R, AHLT 112R | 3 |
| PTAC 112R | Physical Therapy Procedures I | Matriculation in PTAProgram | 3 |

| Semester #2 | | | |
|-------------|-------------------------|---|-----|
| COURSE# | COURSE NAME | PRE/COREQUISITES | |
| MATH xxxR | Mathematics Elective | See catalog or schedule | 3-4 |
| BIOL 202R | Anatomy & Physiology II | BIOL 201R with a grade of C or higher, or permission of Department Designee | 4 |
| AHLT 123R | Functional Kinesiology | BIOL 201R; Matriculation in PTA Program | 3 |
| PTAC 115R | Therapeutic Exercise | AHLT 123R | 3 |
| PTAC 122R | PT Procedures II | AHLT 123R, PTAC 112R | 3 |

| Semester #3 (SUI | MMER) | | |
|------------------|--|-------------------------|---------|
| COURSE # | COURSE NAME PRE/COREQUISITES | | CREDITS |
| PTAC 190R | PTA Clinical Education Practicum (304 HOURS) | All AHLT & PTAC courses | 6 |
| PTAC 192R | PTA Clinical Education Practicum Seminar | PTAC 190R | 1 |

(Program Map continued on next page)

| Semester #4 | | | |
|-------------|---|-------------------------|---------|
| COURSE# | COURSE NAME | PRE/COREQUISITES | CREDITS |
| XXXX xxxR | Humanities/ Fine Arts/ World Language Elective | | 3 |
| PSYC 101R | Introduction to Psychology | | 3 |
| PSYC 114R | Human Development | | 3 |
| AHLT 210R | PT/OT Management | PTAC 190R | 2 |
| AHLT 220R | Clinical Neurology | BIOL 201R, BIOL 202R | 3 |
| PTAC 211R | Physical Therapy Procedures III | PTAC 190R | 3 |

| Semester #5 | | | |
|----------------------|---|---|---------|
| COURSE # COURSE NAME | | PRE/COREQUISITES | CREDITS |
| PTAC 250R | PTA Clinical Education Seminar | PTAC 292R | 2 |
| PTAC 292R | PTA Clinical Education Practicum II NOTE: 400 Clinical Hours | All PTAC & AHLT course except PTAC 250R | 8 |

Transfer of Credit Policy

The policy for transfer of credits for matriculated students is described in the Student Handbook: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/transfer-of-credit

Per policy, it is the students's responsibility to work with their program advisor to get courses transferred. Please note that courses that are over ten years in age may not transfer in. Courses earning a C- or below will not transfer in.

If you feel that credit should be earned for work previously completed from other institutions, it is your responsibility to work with your program advisor to complete the "Request for Evaluation of Transfer of Credits" form that can be provided to you by your advisor. For courses to be considered for transfer; students must arrange to have official transcripts sent to RVCC.

FYI: the program director has initiated the request for transfer review for Fall '22 students. If you complete any course work at another college during Summer '22 or later, please make sure to communicate with your advisor and plan to have an official transcript sent to the college for additional credit review.

Student Advising

Upon admission (matriculation) into the PTA program, you were assigned the PTA Program Director Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT as your advisor. If you are experiencing

any difficulties with any of your courses, please bring this to the attention of your advisor. On occasion, you may be referred to the ACT (Advising, Career and Transfer) Center for assistance.

It is your responsibility to maintain communication with the advisor, and to keep track of all courses in the PTA curriculum. It's a good idea to touch base with your advisor at least once a semester.

All hard copies of semester course registration forms are signed by the Program Director. Course registration can also be done electronically via SIS (Student Information System) (without advisor's signature).

Program Hour Requirements

Incoming students are encouraged to look over the expanded program map on a following page with a bit more focus. The list of courses is the same as above in the program map. Please note that class/lab hours are reflected as "hours per week" but some courses are not held over the full semester so the course may require more hours per week for fewer weeks. It is also important to pay attention to the number of "in school hours" in the right hand column. This reflects the number of hours students are in class or lab. It does not include additional hours students may be required to be on campus for activities scheduled outside of the class or lab (e.g. practical exam testing, extra credit activities, time used to practice hands-on skills with equipment, etc.).

Each course syllabus will outline expected study times for students. The formula used is roughly 2-3 hours of outside of class study time for each credit hour. For example, a 3 credit course will require approximately 6-9 hours of time outside of class hours, while a 4 credit course will require 8-12. For any hands on lab course, you will need to schedule additional time to practice hands on skills with classmates.

Students who plan to work at the same time they are in the PTA program are cautioned about over-committing to work. Lack of sufficient study time is the major reason students are not successful in the program. For example, in the first semester, students should be committing 72 hours/wk to the program. We caution students to not plan to work more than 12-15 hours/wk.

Students who decide to work more hours than recommended are strongly advised to back off to a 3-year plan. Please discuss your plans with Program Director, Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT

RVCC PTA 2 Year Program of Study

| First Year - Fall Semester | CLASS | LAB | <u>CR</u> | Weekly in school | Total hours to commit to program: |
|---|-------|-----|-----------|------------------|-----------------------------------|
| BIOL 201R Anatomy & Physiology I | 3 | 3 | 4 | 4 | commit to program. |
| ENGL 102R College | 4 | _ | | 1 | 24 hours in school |
| Composition I | 1 | 0 | 1 | 3 | + 48 hours studying |
| AHLT 104R Intro to OT/PT | 3 | 0 | 3 | 5 | at home and |
| AHLT 104K IIIII to 01/PT AHLT 112R Clinical Conditions for OT/PT/MT | 2 | 3 | 3 | | practicing in lab |
| AHLT 135R Activities of Daily Living | 2 | 3 | 3 | <u>5</u> | 72 hours/wk |
| | | | | 24 hours | |
| PTAC 112R Physical Therapy Procedures I | | | | | |
| First Year – Spring Semester | | | | | 25 hours in school |
| MATH xxxR Math Elective | 4 | 0 | 4 | 4 | + 50 hours studying |
| BIOL 202R Anatomy & Physiology II | 3 | 3 | 4 | 6 | at home and |
| AHLT 123R * Functional Kinesiology | 2 | 3 | 3 | 5 | practicing in lab |
| PTAC 115R Therapeutic Exercise | 2 | 3 | 3 | 5 | 75 hours/wk |
| PTAC 122R Physical Therapy Procedures II | 2 | 3 | 3 | <u>5</u> | |
| , , , | | | | 25 hours | |
| First Year - Summer Semester | | | | | 41 hours in clinic/ |
| PTAC 190R Clinical Ed. Experience I (304 hours) (8 wks) | 0 | 0 | 6 | 40 | School |
| PTAC 192R Clinical Ed. Experience I Seminar # (8 hours x 2 days) | 1 | 0 | 1 | 1 | + 10 hours |
| The 132N chilical Ed. Experience (Seminal # (6 Hours x 2 days) | _ | | _ | ± 41 hours | homework |
| | | | | 41 110013 | 51 hours/wk |
| Second Year - Fall Semester | | | | | 19 hours in |
| PSYC 114R Human Development | 3 | 0 | 3 | 3 | school |
| HUMA xxxR Humanities/Fine Arts/World Language | 3 | 0 | 3 | 3 | + 28 hours |
| PSYC 101R Introduction to Psychology | 3 | 0 | 3 | 3 | studying/in lab |
| AHLT 210R PT/OT Management # | 2 | 0 | 2 | 2 | practicing |
| AHLT 220R Clinical Neurology # | 3 | 0 | 3 | 3 | 47 hours/wk |
| PTAC 211R Physical Therapy Procedures III # | 2 | 3 | 3 | <u>5</u> | |
| | | | | 19 hours | |
| Second Year - Spring Semester | | | | | 42 hours in |
| PTAC 250R Clinical Education Seminar# (8 hours x 8 days approx) | 2 | 0 | 4 | 2 | clinic/school |
| PTAC 292R Clinical Ed. Experience II (40 hours/wk x 10wks = 400 | 0 | 0 | 8 | <u>40</u> | + 10 hours |
| hours) # | | | | 42 hours | homework |
| | | | | | 52 hours/wk |

Dual Degree:

Those interested in information on the Dual Degree (OTA/PTA dual Associates degrees) option should speak with the Program Director. Planning is critical for appropriate scheduling of classes, particularly with regards to the planning of PTA Clinical Practicum/OTA Fieldwork experiences. Please note that scheduling of the dual degree plan should consider the implications of graduation on ability for students to sit for their national board exam. The PTA Board exam is offered on fixed-dates four times per year, the OTA Board exam is offered on an as-scheduled basis. The timing of the national boards should be considered when planning as graduation dates for each program will vary depending on which degree students plan to complete first. Students interested in the dual-degree will need to plan a three-year program if they do not have general education courses already taken. This option is manageable for academically

strong students. Please note that this option is not currently available. It will return in Fall 2024 or Fall 2025.

Advice from Recent Students

- Start a folder for important documents, such as the program map for each semester, and paperwork for your clinical rotations (CPR card & immunization records).
- Know when your CPR certification expires and take advantage of the CPR offered through the school Don't wait until the last minute! Remember to look only for <u>American Heart Association</u> CPR refresher courses.
- Come to the Body Mechanics (PTA) club to meet other students in the program. Notices regarding club meeting times will be posted on the PTA lab door.
- Join study groups; sometimes studying with friends is not the best but instead find people who study the same way you do.
- Organize your notebooks starting the first day of classes. The best notebooks are 3-ring binders. 3-hole punch all handouts and put them in your notebooks. Invest in some divider tabs to organize your notebook.
- Read the syllabus! PRINT OUT the course calendar and keep it in your notebook.
- Invest in a day planner or use a calendar on your phone/computer to help you keep track of assignment due dates, test schedules, etc.
- Check your college email (and Canvas email) daily.
- Go to class every day. Take notes, ask questions, be involved.
- Do the required reading.
- Talk with your teachers if you are having a problem. They are willing to work with you if you ask for help and hold up your end of the bargain.
- Schedule time to be here on campus to practice hands on skills, not just for tests
 and practicals but also to keep previously learned skills up to expectations. The
 lab schedule is on the door to let you know when open lab hours are available.

Textbooks and Course Materials

Students can purchase books via the college bookstore or via internet sources. Pay attention to if used books are allowed, in some cases faculty will require new books (such as the Functional Kinesiology workbook). It is not recommended that you rent your required PTAC textbooks as they may be used in multiple semesters and/or will be important resources for use during clinicals and during study for the Board Exam. Students can find the list of books and other equipment requirements for each course via the bookstore: https://www.rivervalley.edu/current-students/bookstore/ You will need the alpha-numeric course numbers to search for books. Be sure to check lecture and lab sections. In some cases, there will be no required textbook, the faculty are working hard to find as much open educational resources (free/low cost) as possible.

As mentioned above, many of the textbooks and lab manuals you purchase will become references for you during the program, as you study for the licensure exam, and long after graduation. In fact, the Federation of State Boards of Physical Therapy compiled a list of the most commonly used textbooks in PTA programs that the RVCC program faculty consult regularly. This list is used to determine what should be tested on the licensure exam. Your faculty strongly recommends retaining these books rather than selling them back at the end of the semester.

Accessibility Services

Students with disabilities may have had accommodations during public schooling via an Individualized Education Plan (IEP) that was initiated by a teacher or parent. At the college level, students are responsible for requesting accommodations (Individual Reasonable Accommodation Plans – IRAP) each semester and presenting the approved, current, accommodation plan to each faculty member. No accommodations will be provided otherwise. Accommodations are not retroactive so students are encouraged to meet with the Accessibility Coordinator early. It is important to note that IRAP will not limit the essential skills required of the profession and may not be recognized during Clinical Practicums (more information on this will be covered later).

More information is available on the RVCC website: https://www.rivervalley.edu/student-support/on-campus-resources/accessibility-disability-services/

Pregnancy & Parenting Accommodations

The PTA Program follows the RVCC policy related to pregnancy and parenting for didactic courses: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/pregnancy-and-parenting-accommodations Pregnancy accommodations related to clinical practicum courses will be discussed later in this handbook.

Essential Skills & Technical Standards

When you applied to the PTA program, the following information was in the PTA Program Application Packet. At that time, you signed the "Essential Skills" Form and turned it in. Please read it over again. If anything has changed since the first time you signed the form, please meet with the program director to update your form.

Essential Skills/Technical Standards for Applicants to the River Valley Community College Physical Therapist Assistant Program

Decisions made by the applicant to this educational program for physical therapist assistants should be made with consideration of the following essential skills. The physical therapist assistant (PTA) is the technically trained person in physical therapy, providing physical therapy interventions after a physical therapist has examined and evaluated the patient and established a treatment plan. The following standards reflect reasonable expectations of the PTA student for the performance of common physical

therapy functions. These standards do not reflect all that may be required for employment of the graduate PTA.

In adopting these standards, the Physical Therapist Assistant Program is mindful of the patient's right to safe and quality health care by our students and graduates. The PTA student must be able to apply the knowledge and skills necessary to function in a broad variety of clinical situations while providing the spectrum of physical therapy treatments. Each candidate in this Associate in Science degree program must have the ability to learn and perform the following competencies and skills:

Essential Skills Required

Students must possess the following abilities or be able to perform the skills using compensatory techniques and/or adaptive devices. These essential abilities include:

Physical Skills:

- The ability to safely bend, twist, and lift to assist a patient moving from one surface to another.
- The ability to apply manual resistance to a patient's arm, leg or trunk during exercise.
- The ability to perform chest compressions necessary for CPR.
- The coordination, balance, and strength to safely guard and protect a patient negotiating stairs with an assistive device.
- The ability to crouch, kneel, reach, push/pull, and crawl to perform exercises with patients.
- The ability to climb when instructing or assisting a patient on the stairs.
- The agility to move quickly to ensure patient safety.
- The physical capacity to work a 40 hour week during clinical affiliations.
- Sufficient manual dexterity to safely grasp and manipulate small objects and dials.
- The ability to identify color changes on the skin.
- The ability to visually observe and assess a patient 10 feet away.
- The visual acuity to set and read scales, dials and digital displays on equipment, and to read from the medical record.
- The ability to respond quickly to a visual or auditory timer.
- The ability to respond quickly to a patient call button (visual or auditory).
- The ability to hear heart and lung sounds.
- The ability to hear and respond to monitors, calls for assistance, timers, and verbal directions.
- The ability to detect odors such as equipment burning, smoke, spills, environmental hazards, and pathophysiological conditions.
- The ability to feel pulse, muscle tone, and bony landmarks.

The ability to hold and use a writing instrument for documentation.

Cognitive/Behavioral Skills

- The ability to collect and integrate data about patients to problem solve safely and effectively as a PTA student.
- The ability to handle the emotional stress of working with patients in need of compassionate health care.
- The ability to read and comprehend patient information.
- The ability to prioritize and manage multiple tasks simultaneously.
- The ability to interact effectively with patients, families, supervisors, and coworkers regardless of their race, sex, color, religion, national origin, ancestry, age, sexual orientation, or disability.
- The ability to maintain personal hygiene consistent with the close personal contact associated with patient care.
- To abide by the policies and procedures of RVCC, as detailed in the RVCC Student Handbook, and policies of the PTA Program.
- To render assistance to individuals of all cultures from across the lifespan without prejudice.
- To comprehend and effectively communicate in the English language (orally and in writing), using appropriate grammar and vocabulary.
- The ability to portray professional behavior in all areas, including professional presentation, academic and professional responsibility, ethics, and commitment to learning.

Applicants to the Physical Therapist Assistant Program who have questions or concerns about these requirements are encouraged to contact the director of the Physical Therapist Assistant Program. The director can be called at (603) 542-7744 x5434, or contacted via email at kboyle@ccsnh.edu.

If there have been changes in your abilities to perform these skills, please meet with the Program Director, Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT to discuss any changes and update your form. Failure to disclose changes to your abilities may necessitate removal from the program and/or prevention of attending clinical practicum.

Attendance Policy

The PTA program follows the course attendance policy as per the Student Handbook: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/attendance-policy including a policy related to absence related to observations of religious holidays: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/absence-due-to-religious-observation

The PTA program has in place additional guidelines for all PTA students which will be clearly outlined in the course syllabus. Instructors will take attendance at the start of each scheduled class/lab. Students are responsible for making up any missed material due to absence and are expected to talk with classmates to gain access to missing class notes.

The following policies relate to professional courses in the PTA and OTA programs (identified with AHLT, OTA and PTA prefixes) and will be included in each course syllabus:

- Attendance (lecture and lab attendance are combined for one course):
 - o 3 points deducted for every absence from class or lab
 - o 1 point deducted for every occasion of arriving late or leaving early
 - Students missing more than 20% of the course is grounds for with withdrawal from the course, with an AF issued by the instructor. See the college Student Handbook. Extenuating circumstances may be discussed with the instructor.
 - Attendance in PTA Clinical Education Experience courses: Students are expected to adhere to specific attendance policies for these courses. The student is directed to the program's **Student Clinical Education Experience Handbook.**

Leave of Absence:

If a student experiences a serious medical event that requires they stop attending school for a period of time, the program follows the RVCC Leave of Absence Policy: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/medical-leave-policy-michelles-law Upon return, the student will meet with the program director to plan how the course work will be made up and how the leave may impact progression through the program.

Dress Code Policy

Students will be introduced to the program dress code for the OTA and PTA programs during the first fall semester, program courses (AHLT, PTAC, and OCTA course prefixes). Students are given a one-month grace period in which they will not be docked professionalism points in courses. This grace period is established to help refine expectations of professional dress. By the end of September of the first year of professional courses, all PTA students will abide by this dress code below. If the PTA and OTA faculty change this date, you will be alerted. This policy is in effect for all asynchronous lecture courses as well as face to face courses. Lab courses will have their own dress code requirements as outlined in the individual course syllabus.

The program faculty endeavor to put forth a professional image and to help students learn and model what a professional image looks like for the typical therapy clinician. Therefore, it is required that PTA and OTA students appear in **business casual dress** for all professional course classroom/lecture activities, whether guests

are present or not. The business casual wardrobe is the accepted form of dress in most clinical sites used for clinical education experiences/fieldwork experiences within the program.

Business Casual Dress Code Means:

- 1. Khaki style pants of any color; no denim or leggings
- 2. Polo shirts, plain short or long sleeved t-shirts without large logos, or simple blouses without large collars, dangling ties, or oversized sleeves. All shirt sleeves must end above the wrist.
- 3. Sneakers or other sturdy, close-toed/close-heeled shoes no higher than the ankle.
- 4. Jewelry that is small and simple and does not dangle
- 5. Fingernails clipped below the tops of the fingers. Nails should be natural or may be covered with unchipped regular or gel polish only.
- 6. Working wristwatch

Dress code for labs will be at the determination of the instructor but will be either of the following:

- A) Clinic Dress Code as listed above
- B) Layer the following: sports bra or tank top; t-shirt and shorts; long sleeved shirt/sweatshirt and sweatpants for warmth as needed. Please layer accordingly but you must be able to expose the required body parts for each lab.

All clothing should cover undergarments and at no time should skin be visible from the abdominal, waist, or chest area.

Policies at each clinic will vary related to tattoos, jewelry and piercings; you are expected to follow those policies during clinical rotations and employment. Please also keep in mind that visible tattoos and piercings may prohibit a clinical placement or hiring.

You are all studying to become health care professionals and should convey yourselves as such. Professionalism goes beyond your clinical interaction with the patient. Professionalism includes how one conveys thoughts to others either in writing or in spoken language. It is also how we present ourselves non-verbally and in presentation including how one is dressed. Questions about this policy can be directed to the PTA/OTA faculty.

Consequences of failure to comply with this dress code policy will result in points being deducted from the professionalism portion of the final grade in each course.

Revised July 2018, Revised August 31, 2018, Revised May 16, 2019, Revised January 6, 2022

Cell Phone Usage

Students must have cell phones and other electronic devices turned off or in silent mode during all scheduled class and laboratory periods, and during practicum/fieldwork hours. Students will receive a verbal warning for the first offense, and a written warning for the second offense. Third offenses will result in sanctions determined by the instructor. All electronic devices will be turned off and stored in backpacks during all

testing. Emergency situations where you might need to be available via cell phone should be discussed with your faculty member.

Note that faculty are required to carry cell-phones for technology authentication purposes.

Professional Behavior Development

The institution has policies and procedures related to the performance and conduct of students, which include, but are not limited to: attendance, classroom behavior, sexual harassment, drugs and alcohol, and computer usage. As students preparing for a career in the allied health field, you are expected to behave in a responsible and professional manner in the classroom as well as in the clinic, using the college's Student Handbook as the guide. Students in the program shall be governed by these rights and responsibilities. Please refer to the RVCC Student Handbook and/or the RVCC College Catalog for details. https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/student-handbook

In addition to the rights and responsibilities identified by the institution, students in the PTA program shall also be governed by the following professional behavior guidelines: the American Physical Therapy Association's Standards of Ethical Conduct for the Physical Therapist Assistant (identifies basic expected ethical behaviors) and the American Physical Therapy Association's Guide for Conduct of the Physical Therapist Assistant (helps to interpret the Standards of Ethical Conduct document). See Appendix. These documents will be reviewed during AHLT 104R – Introduction to Occupational and Physical Therapy.

Two of the twelve **PHYSICAL THERAPIST ASSISTANT PROGRAM Goals/Competencies** (found on earlier pages) deal with professional behavior:

- Integrate into practice the Guidelines for Ethical Conduct/Standards of Practice for PTAs in an effort to assure safe and proper conduct for all interactions within the profession.
- Identify and demonstrate consistent behavior of interactions and teaching healthcare professionals, patients, and their families while providing the desired psychosocial support among diverse populations.

Through consistent standards and expectations, modeling of appropriate professional behavior by faculty and staff, discussion, assignments and mentoring, the PTA student is expected to also demonstrate professional behavior. Through the use of an assessment tool, the student will be asked to reflect on professional behavior strengths and weaknesses, and to create goals and strategies to improve areas of weakness. The PTA faculty will also have an opportunity to give feedback to the student. Professional behavior will usually be a factor in final grades of professional courses as outlined in the course syllabus.

Alcohol, Controlled Substances, & Illegal Drugs

Substance Abuse in Classroom/Laboratory Settings:

The program follows the RVCC Drug Free Workplace policy outlined in the Student Handbook: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/drug-free-workplace-drug-free-schools-and-communities If impaired behaviors are observed in the classroom setting, the procedures of the college policy related to student conduct are followed

Substance Abuse During Clinical Education:

In the event a student is intoxicated or under the influence of illegal substances during the clinical experience, policies are in place outlining the responsibilities of the college and the clinical facility (see contracts, riders and the Student Clinical Education Experience Handbook).

Prescription Medications:

In instances where a student may have a legal prescription for drugs that will show up on a drug test (pain medication or certain seizure medications), it is important to discuss this with the Director of Clinical Education, Amanda Couitt, PT, DPT as early as possible to ensure that correct process is followed prior to clinical placements. This may require students to provide proof of medication needs from their physicians and proof of a prescription *prior* to drug testing.

Medical/Recreational Use of Marijuana:

While many states may have passed laws regarding medical or recreational use of marijuana, it continues to be illegal to possess or use on a federal level. Therefore, employers can set their own policies on this issue. Employers have asked if they are required to accommodate marijuana use as a reasonable accommodation under disability law. Courts and the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission have consistently held that employers are not required to permit medical marijuana use as a reasonable accommodation under the Americans with Disabilities Act. That was the same position courts had taken under state law even in states where marijuana use was legal. So, even if the student has a medical marijuana prescription, the clinical site can still prohibit the student from attending a clinical experience at that site.

CBD:

While CBD is not the same as marijuana, some CBD products do have small amounts of THC (the psychoactive component of marijuana) and CBD can legally be sold even with these small amounts of THC in them. Even these small amounts of TCH may cause a student to test positive on a drug test. Students need to be aware that drug tests can not differentiate between TCH in their system as a result of CBD cross-contamination or as a result of marijuana use.

Drug Testing:

Students must be aware that clinical sites may drug test employees (and will require same of students at the clinical site, though they are not employees). Students who have a positive drug test will be denied a clinical rotation until the next time that specific Clinical Practicum course is offered, provided they can pass a drug test at that time. They may also be referred to the Judicial Committee of the college.

Additional Information Related to Substance Abuse:

PTA students shall be aware of the following:

- 1. The college's Drug Free Workplace and Drug Free Schools and Communities statement (see college Student Handbook).
- 2. The legal use of medications or drugs prescribed by a licensed practitioner is permitted provided that such use does not adversely affect the student's performance or endanger the health and/or safety of others.
- 3. The school will maintain the confidentiality of all records and information related to the student's suspected abuse.
- 4. The PTA faculty will assist students desiring to address a substance abuse problem.
- A student who refuses to comply with substance abuse policy/procedure will be subject to dismissal from the PTA Program.

Grading Policy

The college's Student Handbook https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/student-handbook has information regarding college grading policies under the tab titled "Grading." In this section, students can find information on grading systems, the grade appeal process and academic standards. Additionally, this section outlines further detail regarding "in good standing", "probation", "suspension" and "dismissal". Students in the PTA program are subject to that policy.

PTA students are subject to additional grading and academic probation policies set forth by the program to ensure the highest quality of graduates. Grades within the PTA program are obtained through quizzes, exams, laboratory exercises, homework assignments, practical tests of technical performance, and clinical educational experiences, in addition to attendance, participation, and professional behavior. Course syllabi outline specific policies for each course. The core liberal arts and program specific courses within the program are graded on the traditional ten-point scale.

Failed Grade Policy for PTA and OTA Programs

1. The PTA and OTA programs use a 10-point scale when assigning grades in all professional courses in the PTA or OTA programs. These courses are identified with an AHLC, PTAC or OCTA prefix. The 10-point scale used:

| A 93 – 100 | B- 80 – 82 | D+ 67 – 69 |
|------------|------------|------------|
| A- 90 – 92 | C+ 77 – 79 | D 63 – 66 |
| B+ 87 – 89 | C 73 – 76 | D- 60 – 62 |
| B 83 – 86 | C- 70 – 72 | F Below 60 |

- 2. To remain in good standing in the college, the student must not be on academic probation or academic suspension. The Student Handbook explains the college's academic standards.
- 3. There are further expectations of students in the OTA or PTA program. To remain in good standing in the OTA or PTA program, students must demonstrate success in all coursework as defined by the following criteria:
 - a. <u>Students who earn less than a "B-" grade for any professional course must repeat that course.</u> Students who repeat the course for the second time and earn less than a "B-" grade will be suspended from the program for one semester.
 - b. Students who earn less than a "C" grade for any liberal arts course must repeat that course. Students who repeat the course for a second time and earn less than a "C" grade should refer to the Student Handbook policy. See information below regarding reinstatement.
 - c. Students who earn less than a "C" for any two courses during the same semester will be suspended from the program for one semester. See information below regarding reinstatement.
 - d. Within the professional courses, students may be required to complete hands-on practical examinations to demonstrate competencies. Students must pass each practical exam as defined by the instructor. Students who fail a practical examination must practice, come back and re-test. Failure of a practical examination includes any grade less than 80%.

When the student repeats a practical the exam and successfully completes it, the recorded grade will be an average of the failed and successfully completed practicals.

If the student is unable to successfully complete a practical exam after 2 attempts, the student will need to complete a 1:1 review with the instructor. The amount of review time will be determined by the instructor, not to exceed two hours.

A student who is unable to successfully complete a practical exam after 3 attempts will earn a 69 (= F) for the course and will need to repeat the course.

An OTA student who is not successful on the third re-test of the <u>comprehensive</u> practical exam will receive a 69 (= F) grade for the applicable course (OCTA214R), and will have to retake the course the next time it is offered. The student will not progress, nor be able to register for OCTA290R, OCTA291R or OCTA220R.

A PTA student who is not successful on the third attempt of a <u>comprehensive</u> practical will receive a 69 (= F) grade for the applicable course (PTAC122R or PTAC211R), and will have to retake the course the next time it is offered. The student will not progress, nor be able to register for PTAC190R or PTAC292R.

- 4. **Reinstatement:** As per the college Student Handbook, students suspended from the PTA or OTA program:
 - a. may continue to take non-PTA or OTA professional courses outside of the program, as non-matriculated students.
 - must show evidence of having successfully completed 2 three-credit courses with a "C" or better grade before reapplying for matriculation into the PTA or OTA program.
 - c. As per the college Student Handbook, suspended students can re-apply to the PTA or OTA program after 1 semester. Reinstatement is not automatic and is based on space availability. The applications from suspended students will be managed by the same deadline and/or selection process as all applicants to the OTA or PTA program.
 - d. The re-testing of competencies is required after a leave of absence. Students matriculated back into the PTA or OTA program will be required to repeat all practical tests from successfully completed professional courses (designated with AHLT, and PTAC or OCTA prefixes) before registering for other professional courses.
 - e. A student who withdraws or is suspended/dismissed from the program may request reinstatement only once. A student suspended/dismissed from the program or withdrew for academic reasons a second time, may not return to the program.
 - f. Students will be dismissed from the OTA or PTA program if the student has been found in violation of the Student Code of Conduct. Students dismissed from the program for these behaviors may not re-apply to the program.

g. The policy for reinstatement to the PTA or OTA program will include conditions for reinstatement that will be determined by program faculty at the time a student is dismissed from the program. The student will receive a letter from the Program Director outlining the conditions and procedures for reinstatement to the program. The student will be required to sign a statement of understanding of the conditions. Prior to reinstatement, the program director will determine if the conditions for reinstatement were met. Students satisfying the conditions for reinstatement will be allowed to return to the program if or when space is available. If the conditions are not satisfied, the student may not be permitted to return.

(revised June 2017 for implementation Fall 2017) (revised January 2018 for implementation in Spring 2018) (revised January 2019 for implementation in Spring 2019)

Safety

Infectious Disease Policy: PTA/OTA

Students in the PTA and OTA programs will adhere to Universal Precautions, CDC guidelines and facility policy on infectious diseases when out on clinical fieldwork experiences. Instruction in these topics will be covered in the program. Additional instruction may occur as part of orientation to clinical practicum sites. As future healthcare workers, students understand that exposure to infectious disease is possible in their clinical fieldwork experiences.

Potential Hazards in the Profession:

As you begin your training for this profession, we also want to draw your attention to potential risks and hazards of the occupation. As a PTA you will be on your feet all day, and may be involved in moving or lifting patients. There is a risk of injury to you during these activities. Learning appropriate body mechanics and using assistive devices can help, but we cannot guarantee your safety. Please use good judgement in deciding whether to participate.

While it will be the clinical education site's responsibility to assure adequate policies and plans are in effect to protect you, our job is to begin educating you on ways to avoid these hazards.

Students in the PTA program must also recognize that PTs and PTAs working in a physical therapy clinic are at risk for exposure to blood and other body fluids or a work environment that could lead to injury (e.g. slips, falls).

OSHA (Occupational Safety and Health Administration) recognizes that PTs and PTAs may be exposed to these potential hazards in the workplace:

- Exposure to hazardous chemicals.
- Exposure to bloodborne pathogens such as HIV, Hepatitis B, and C.
- Exposure of eyes or body to injurious corrosive materials.

- Exposure to wet surfaces and potential slips and falls.
- Lack of Personal Protective Equipment.

All students will be introduced to OSHA blood and body fluids safety standards. In addition, any clinical site will orient the student to specific policies and procedures regarding workplace safety. The student is also referred to the following website for more information: http://www.osha.gov/SLTC/etools/hospital/expert/ex_pt.html

General Safety Information:

The college's Student Handbook covers general safety topics listed below. Students are responsible for reading this information and abiding by the information.

- Parking & Traffic Regulations: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/parking-traffic-regulations
- Campus Security: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/campus-security
- Incident Reports: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/incident-reports
- Clery Act: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/clery-act-crime-statistics-reporting-a-crime-or-incident-on-campus
- Drug Free Workplace: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/drug-free-workplace-drug-free-schools-and-communities
- Codes of Conduct, Including Harassment: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/studentcode-of-conduct
- Safety and Fire Regulations (including fire drills): https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/safety-and-fire-regulations
- Unattended Children: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/unattended-children-on-campus-policy

Medical Care:

Though there is no formal health system within the college, there are many resources available in the area. Costs and eligibility requirements vary, so you are urged to call for this information in advance, if possible. Students are responsible for any costs incurred for medical transportation or medical services.

The College is located approximately one mile from a medical facility, Valley Regional Hospital. This facility is utilized for any emergency medical problems during the day or evening hours. The College is not responsible for the physical welfare of the student off-campus except as outlined in the Clinical Education Student Handbook,

In addition to the college's regulations, students in the PTA program are also governed by safety regulations in the program. Students in the PTA program should be aware of/follow these regulations identified below:

General Environment Safety:

- Walking areas will be uncluttered. Book bags, backpacks, etc. should be stored out of the travel areas.
- Treatment tables, chairs and equipment will be returned to their positions at the end of class/lab.
- Floors will be dry, and will be maintained with a non-skid wax.
- Emergency/evacuation plans will be posted by doors leading to hallways.
- All cleaning solutions will be appropriately labeled, including:
 - o Name
 - Concentration
 - Date of expiration, if applicable
 - Manufacturer (if commercially purchased)
- First Aid Kit: A first aid kit is located in the PTA lab (room 205) on wall near the hand washing sink. The kit is inspected and restocked by a vendor company every three months. If additional supplies are needed, please go to the front office.

Lab Equipment Safety

- MSDS forms for commonly used substances within PTA program are available on the college's RVCC 100% Online MSDS desktop information link:
 <a href="https://msdsmanagement.msdsonline.com/ebinder/?SearchTerm=W&UserSearchSuggestID=0&DocumentSourceTypeID=0&DocumentApprovalTypeID=0&ArchivedStatus=A&LocationLevel=0&LocationID=0&LocationStatus=0&GroupID=0&IndexedDataTypeID=0&IndexedDataID=0&QuickFilterTypeID=0&ReturnNarrowResults=false&SmartSearchTermID=0&PageSize=100&PageNumber=1&SortFieldID=0&SortHow=desc&CustomSearchTerm. The Maintenance department and program faculty can obtain other substances MSDS forms via www.MSDSonline.com. or www.ilpi.com.
- Linens will be folded neatly and stored in the store room.
- Plinths will be wiped down at the end of each lab session with a spray bottle of commercially available solution or hard surface cleaner.
- Soiled linens will be placed in the laundry hamper.
- All electrical treatment equipment will be maintained in safe operating condition, and tested annually for safety.
- Any faulty electrical equipment will be set aside, a note placed on it stating "Do Not Use", and will be repaired as soon as possible.
- Electrical equipment will be unplugged when not in use.
- Equipment manuals will be available for use in the PTA lab file drawer labeled "Modality Manuals".
- The hot pack machine will be emptied and cleaned each summer (more often as needed).
- All equipment parts, lead wires, electrodes, etc. will be stored neatly near the appropriate machines.
- Extension cords will not be allowed for patient-related interventions.
- Food and drinks will not be allowed on any equipment.

- All electrical wires will be inspected for cracks, broken plugs, etc.
- All containers (lotion, etc.) are closed and safely stored.

Safety in the laboratory

PTA students in the program will have the opportunity to perform actual interventions on fellow classmates. In fact, to facilitate effective healthcare education, this practice is a necessity in order to fully grasp most didactic concepts. At all times during such interactions, students shall conduct themselves in an appropriate and safe manner. All students shall receive proper education from faculty or staff prior to use of laboratory equipment. This education shall come in the form of a general orientation and via specific orientation to equipment that pertains to didactic topics.

Healthcare education is enhanced by the active participation of all students in the classroom and laboratory. It is expected that all students will volunteer to participate in both the PTA role and the mock patient role. If religious or ethical beliefs or medical conditions preclude a student from doing so, that student must inform a member of the PTA program faculty.

When performed improperly, interventions (such as manual therapies, modalities, etc.) may cause harm to one's health. PTA students should not perform any intervention without proper faculty instruction and supervision in the classroom and laboratory settings.

Students shall always act in a safe, responsible manner and immediately alert a faculty member if an injury or unsafe situation arises.

Students participating as mock patient

Students who are participating as mock patients during laboratory and clinical experiences are to be treated with the utmost respect and dignity. If medical conditions preclude a student from participating as a mock patient, that student must inform a member of the PTA program faculty. Regardless of setting, subjects and evaluators must never jeopardize the safety of themselves or others. All laboratory and clinical site rules must be adhered to. All PTA program students shall be made aware of this policy.

Non-students participating as mock patients

Non-students who are participating as mock patient during laboratory and clinical experiences are to be treated with the utmost respect and dignity. Regardless of setting, subjects and evaluators must never jeopardize the safety of themselves or others. It shall be the policy of the program that non-students sign a waiver outlining their rights and responsibilities as a mock patient.

Multimedia Recordings

At times in healthcare education it is necessary to videotape, audiotape, photograph and/or otherwise image individuals for instructional purposes. Any product of these practices is to be used only for the purposes of healthcare education. They may not be sold, copied or otherwise distributed including uploaded to media sharing sites or social media sites. Students will give their permission if their likeness will be used for any purpose.

Supervision in the lab:

The PTA faculty will make every effort to provide opportunities for students to practice skills related to course work outside of regularly schedule lab times. Generally, these are during normal business hours when other PTA classes are not scheduled. Students are directed to the "room in use" schedule outside the lab door, room 205.

The presence of the PTA program faculty (licensed PTs) during practice of skills, and the ability of a student to practice skills is dependent upon the following guidelines.

- Students may never use equipment in the laboratory that has not been included in a lecture or laboratory session. For example, if students have not had lecture or laboratory instruction in electrical stimulation, then those students should not, under any circumstances, use that equipment.
- A PTA faculty member must be available for <u>direct, personal supervision</u> (defined in the NH Physical Therapy Rules 302.04 as "the supervisor is physically present and can observe, direct and supervise tasks related to client management continuously throughout the time that the tasks are performed") when students are practicing "real" electrical stimulation, mechanical traction or ultrasound interventions in the laboratory, but have not yet successfully passed the hands-on competency testing for the interventions. Only under these conditions (directly supervised by a faculty) may a student:
 - plug in any electrical stimulation, mechanical traction or ultrasound machines, and
 - attach the electrical leads to the device, attach the electrical leads to electrodes, attach
 - the electrodes to self or peer, and press the "start" button on any device, or
 - o apply ultrasound gel to the skin and press the "start" button which begins real intervention. When practicing ultrasound interventions, students will keep the intensity at or below 0.5W/cm², and limit the timer to 2 minutes.
- If a PTA faculty member is not available for <u>direct, personal supervision</u> (defined in the NH PT Rules 302.04 above):
 - students may only plug in and turn on any electrical stimulation, traction or ultrasound machine in order to practice setting up the machine parameters.
 Whenever the machine is plugged in and turned on, students may not attach

- the electrical leads to the device at the same time as they have also attached the electrical leads to the electrodes, attached the electrodes to self or peer, or pressed the "start" button on any device.
- students are allowed to apply ultrasound gel to the skin and practice moving the transducer head on the skin, but may not press the "start" button which begins real intervention.
- The PTA faculty must provide <u>direct supervision</u> under the situations listed below. Direct supervision is defined in the NH Physical Therapy Rules 302.05 as the "physical therapist is physically present and immediately available for direction and supervision". For our purposes "physically present" is interpreted to mean "in the building".
 - Once a student has successfully passed a practical hands-on test of the electrotherapy, traction or ultrasound interventions, the student is encouraged to continue practicing the skill. The student is required to ask permission of the PTA program faculty to use the equipment, and is required to assure no contraindications are present prior to using the equipment with proper precautions and safe technique. When practicing ultrasound interventions, students will keep the intensity at or below 0.5W/cm², and limit the timer to 2 minutes.
 - Students who have been in the appropriate lecture/lab session regarding hot and cold packs, paraffin, ice massage and other non-electrical/ultrasound modalities and equipment, may use/practice these interventions, provided that proper precautions, contraindications and safety procedures are followed. Students must request permission of the PTA program faculty to practice with these interventions.
- The PTA faculty do not need to be on site or give permission under the situations listed below. In all of these situations, students are practicing on healthy self or peers.
 - Students wishing to practice bed mobility, goniometry, manual muscle testing, massage.
 - Students wishing to practice gait training on level surface and stairs, transfer training, and balance or other therapeutic exercise activities.
 Students practicing these skills will always properly guarding the mock patient and use a gait belt.
 - Students wishing to use the laboratory as a quiet place to study.

These laboratory usage rules shall be posted in the PTA laboratory.

Off Campus Educational Experiences

From time to time, students may be scheduled to attend off-campus educational experiences, such as off-campus laboratories, observation experiences or field trips. Students are expected to represent the PTA program and the college with

professionalism in both appearance and behavior. The instructor for the off-campus activity will assure that all students have read and signed the required form: "Assumption of Risk and Liability Release for On or Off Campus Activity".

Students also attend two Clinical Education Experience courses during matriculation in the PTA program. These courses take place in PT clinics with the student providing interventions to patients under the supervision of a PTA or PT. Contractual agreements between the clinic and the college are completed beforehand. These contracts identify who is responsible for student safety in the clinic. Off-campus clinical sites shall be screened by the faculty/staff to ensure, to the best of the program's ability, that off-campus environments are safe. All students will also be covered by a blanket malpractice liability policy. Students are encouraged to report any witnessed unsafe behaviors at an off-campus clinical education site to any member of the PTA program faculty. Again, students are expected to abide by all safety policies in the clinic.

Students have the right to expect the same level of safety they would find in on-campus educational experiences, regardless of whether they are clinical education courses or field trips. If a student feels at any time that he or she has been placed in an unsafe situation in an off-campus environment, that student has the right to remove himself/herself from that location. The student then has a responsibility to inform a member of the program faculty of the unsafe situation.

Students shall be prepared and responsible for their own safe behavior by reading and familiarizing themselves with the Student Handbook, this manual and the Clinical Education Experience Handbook (will be provided to student).

The program faculty will arrange a brief safety orientation at each off-campus facility the students are required to attend for any off-campus scheduled activity (other than Clinical Education Experience courses). This should include the location of exits, fire and emergency procedures, and any other pertinent safety information.

Access to Emergency Services

Students in off-campus educational experiences have the right to access emergency services if necessary. The student shall be responsible for the cost of emergency services.

PTA Program Health Policy

Surgery/Medical Conditions:

In the event that a student has surgery, a hospitalization or emergency room visit, a significant change in medical status, or becomes pregnant, the student must notify the program director immediately. The program director requires that the student have permission from his/her medical physician to participate in class, laboratory or clinical experiences. Please note that certain medical conditions may require the

postponement or rescheduling of class, laboratory or clinical experiences and can result in a later completion of the program/graduation.

If an injury occurs in the clinical education setting, students may be required by the facility to seek medical attention for that injury; the financial responsibility will still belong to the student (whether by personal health insurance or by personal payment).

All new students entering the PTA program will be educated regarding proper procedures to follow when handling potentially infectious materials.

A statement of acknowledgment will be signed by all incoming students stating that hazards are recognized and safety precautions are understood.

Frequent hand washing will be enforced, and is expected prior to any practical exam and prior to contact with patients in the clinical setting.

Gloves (latex or latex-free) are mandatory for all procedures in which biologically potentially hazardous materials (blood and other body fluids) are being handled.

Students will recognize situations during the clinical education affiliation when aerosol or droplet transmission might be present, and will utilize correct mask and eye wear protection.

Immunizations

RVCC has a standard immunization policy outlined in the Student Handbook which the PTA program follows: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/immunization-policy More information on Immunization requirements will be discussed later in this Handbook under the Clinical Education section.

Programmatic Teaching of Safety Skills

In many of the professional courses (with AHLT or PTAC prefixes), you will have hands-on exams, called practicals, in addition to written tests, quizzes and homework. These hands-on exams test that you can do the manual skills required of a PTA student or graduate in the clinic. The table on the following page shows the professional course and the topics included in the laboratory practical exams. The **bold font** items identify the safety/critical skills that must be demonstrated. In many instances, failure to perform these bold faced safety skills competently will result in a failure of that practical.

| Course | Practical Exam Topics | | | |
|---------------------------------------|---|--|--|--|
| PTAC 112 | Preparation of self | | | |
| PT Procedures I | Preparation of space | | | |
| | Preparation of patient: explanations, positioning | | | |
| | Pain assessment Pain assessment | | | |
| | Sensory assessment | | | |
| | Therapeutic heat and cold Ultrasound Electrotherapy Transdermal drug delivery | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | Traction | | | |
| | Biofeedback | | | |
| | Intermittent external compression | | | |
| | Hand-washing | | | |
| | | | | |
| | Draping Contraindications for modalities | | | |
| | Patient safety during application of modalities (e.g. skin checks) | | | |
| AHLT 135 | Body Mechanics | | | |
| Activities of Daily | Bed positioning | | | |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | Bed positioning Bed mobility | | | |
| Living | Transfers | | | |
| | | | | |
| | Guarding | | | |
| | Ambulatory aids | | | |
| | Functional mobility | | | |
| | Wheelchair competency | | | |
| | Hand-washing | | | |
| | Use of gait belt | | | |
| | Proper guarding and transfer technique Patient wearing appropriate footwear | | | |
| | | | | |
| | Applies wheelchair brakes | | | |
| | Instructs in weight-bearing status | | | |
| PTAC 122 | Goniometry | | | |
| | Osteokinematics | | | |
| | Manual Muscle Testing of foot/ankle, knee, hip/pelvis, spine, shoulder, | | | |
| | elbow/forearm, wrist and hand, face | | | |
| | Gait training, guarding and gait analysis Soft tissue management: e.g. therapeutic massage and other manual techniques Hand-washing Inter-tester reliability in goniometry and manual muscle testing Locking brakes on wheelchair Correct fitting of ambulatory aids Proper guarding during transfers and gait training | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | Correct instruction on use of ambulatory aid, weight bear status and | | | |
| | gait training | | | |
| | Contraindications for massage | | | |
| PTAC 114 | ROM | | | |
| Therapeutic Exercise | Stretching exercises | | | |
| • | Strengthening exercises and progressions | | | |

| | Balance and coordination exercises and progressions | | | |
|-------------------|--|--|--|--|
| | Aerobic conditioning exercises and progressions | | | |
| | Neuromuscular control/stabilization exercises and progressions | | | |
| | Return to function exercises and progressions | | | |
| | Plyometrics and progressions and progressions | | | |
| | Core stabilization exercises and progressions | | | |
| | Hand washing | | | |
| | Contraindications | | | |
| | Use of gait belt | | | |
| | Proper guarding | | | |
| | Safe progressions | | | |
| PTAC 211 | PNF | | | |
| PT Procedures III | Amputation/prosthetics and exercise progressions | | | |
| | Residual lower extremity wrapping | | | |
| | Wound care | | | |
| | Postural drainage | | | |
| | Create a sterile field in wound care | | | |
| | Contraindications for postural drainage | | | |

In addition to the laboratory-based courses listed above, there are safety/critical skills during the two clinical education courses. The **bold font** items identify the safety/critical skills that must be demonstrated.

| Course | Safety/critical skills |
|-------------------------------|--|
| PTAC 190 Clinical Educational | Professional behavior/attitude; safety |
| Experience I | |
| PTAC 292 Clinical Educational | Professional behavior/attitude; safety |
| Experience II | |

Complaints / Grievance Policy

Students having a grievance against the PTA program or faculty will follow the Grievance Procedures (https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/student-rights-grievance-procedures) or the Grade Appeal process (https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/grade-appeal-process) as outlined in the college's Student Handbook.

Complaints from the community about the PTA program, the general quality of the curriculum, the general performance of students or faculty, and practical preparation of the student should first be addressed to the PTA Program Director.

Should the complaints include the behavior or performance of the Program Director, the complaints should be addressed to the Chairperson of the Rehabilitation Services department or alternately, the Vice President of Student and Academic Affairs.

The person receiving the complaint will be responsible for conducting a thorough investigation of the complaint and evaluation of the problem as it has been described.

Any personnel on campus will be involved in this process to the extent that their input would aid in the resolution of the concern. The complaining party will be kept apprised of the process as it evolves and will be notified of the ultimate resolution of the concern in a timely fashion (excepting in cases of confidentiality). A record of the complaint, the ensuing evaluation and investigation process and the ultimate resolution of the complaint will be retained in the Program Director's files with a copy send to the Chairperson of the Rehabilitation Services Department

Cheating / Plagiarism Policy:

The public expects its healthcare workers to be of good moral character and to be competent in their jobs. Good moral character includes honesty and integrity. We expect all students in the program to live up to those ideals. Cheating and plagiarism will not be tolerated. There are several documents that guide the student in this area:

- College Student Handbook: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/academic-integrity
- Student Code of Conduct Section C: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/student-code-of-conduct
- American Physical Therapy Association's Standards of Conduct for the Physical Therapist Assistant Standard 4a (see Appendix)

Criminal / Sexual Offender Background/Drug Testing Information

Criminal Background Check Policy

Background check and drug testing are required by many facilities prior to Work Based Learning (WBL) experiences. Failure to undergo a background check/drug testing prior to an assigned work-based learning experience may result in inability to progress in a program. Should an agency refuse to place a student based on the outcome of the background check, the college/program shall have <u>no</u> responsibility for arranging an alternate clinical/ fieldwork or practicum placement. Students may appeal the decision and will be given the opportunity to present information to dispute the background check. Students must agree that all results will be available to the program and the sites associated with the program. The background/drug check may be required several times during a two-year program and may be required for employment and/or licensure and/or certification. Cost for the background/drug check will be the responsibility of the student. Students should work with their Program Directors or the Academic Coordinator of Clinical Education for assistance. Note: some agencies require a state and federal background check.

Certain convictions in a court of law may also prohibit eligibility for PTA licensure. The student is strongly encouraged to discuss questions or concerns with the PTA faculty as soon as possible. Let's not waste your time and money.

Student Mailboxes

It is standard operating procedure in the program for all tests, homework, notices, messages, etc. to be returned to students via the student mailboxes (hanging files).

These are located in the file cabinet in the PTA lab. These mailboxes are not secure. Confidentiality cannot be guaranteed. It is expected though, that students will not go through anyone else's mail box. If you prefer to have your papers returned to you in person rather than through the mailbox process, please put your request in writing to the Program Director, Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT. You will also be asked to periodically submit paperwork to your electronic mailbox in Canvas, these too are visible to others and you are strongly encouraged to only work in your own mailbox.

Employment within a Physical Therapy Department

Students who seek regular employment in physical therapy departments and clinics as physical therapy aides must be aware of the legal ramifications. A physical therapist assistant student working as a physical therapy aide:

- is acting as an independent agent, not as a representative of the River Valley Community College
- may not wear a River Valley Community College name tag
- is not covered by the River Valley Community College liability policy.
- may not sign physical therapy notes
- is not acting in an official capacity as a physical therapist assistant student, but rather as a physical therapy aide
- may provide service only to the extent allowed by state statutes, rules and regulations.

For further information on the legal definition and permissible roles for a physical therapy aide refer to that state's Statutes (Practice Act) and Rules relating to Physical Therapy. To find that information, the reader is directed to www.fsbpt.org. Click on "licensing authorities". Scroll down to the state of interest and follow information for "contacts" or "website". Information on the scope and role of the Rehabilitation Aide will also be provided in AHLT 104R – Introduction to OT/PT.

Retention & Remediation

The faculty of the PTA program support and encourage student success. Simply "getting by" by performing only the minimum required work will not fully prepare you for the national exam. Patients may not be safe in your care if your goal is just to "get by". Don't waste your time and money by just "getting by". You are expected to perform to the best of your abilities, with excellence as your goal. Following these guidelines will help increase your chances of success in the program, on the national exam and in the clinic.

To help decrease the number of students requiring academic probation, the PTA program's retention and remediation plan includes the following elements:

Orientation:

All new PTA students are strongly encouraged to participate in the college's Orientation

program. The program faculty feel that the orientation serves to start students on a solid foundation.

Advising:

PTA students are assigned to a full-time faculty advisor, Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT the Program Director upon enrollment in the program. The advisor is there to assist not only with academic planning, but also to talk to regarding any other situations that impact your participation in the program. While Dr. Boyle has an open door, drop-in policy, it is always best to schedule an appointment to discuss specific issues to ensure there is enough time to address any concerns fully.

Tutoring/Office Hours:

The college has an Advising, Career, and Tutoring Center (the ACT Center) located on the first floor of the Claremont building) which is a free service to all enrolled students. In addition, students are encouraged to meet with faculty instructors as needed during office hours. Tutoring requests can be made online: https://www.rivervalley.edu/student-support/tutoring/

Body Mechanics (PTA) Club:

All students enrolled in the PTA program are automatically members of the Body Mechanics Club. The purposes of the club are to support the students and to promote the profession. Club meetings are posted outside the PTA lab door and announced in class. Please come and get involved.

College Resources:

Students are reminded of the college's resources aimed at retention. The RVCC college website has links to many of these resources under the "Student Services" tab. These resources include:

Advising/Career/Transfer (ACT) Center Library Student Senate Phi Theta Kappa Honor Society Student Services

American Physical Therapy Association (APTA):

All PTA students enrolled in an accredited PTA program are eligible for student affiliate membership with the American Physical Therapy Association (APTA). Student membership is voluntary but highly encouraged. Students receive detailed information

concerning the APTA, member benefits, and privileges during AHLC 104 Introduction to OT/PT and the Body Mechanics club meeting. Please consider joining your national professional organization!

CLINICAL EDUCATION EXPERIENCE POLICIES:

For successful completion of the PTA curriculum and for eligibility to sit for the National Licensure Exam, each student must complete two clinical education experiences comprising no less than 18 weeks total in facilities approved by the PTA program. Each of the clinical experiences are meant to provide the PTA student with real life experience treating patients under the supervision of licensed physical therapists and/or physical therapist assistants. The Clinical Education Policies found below are also included in the Clinical Education Handbook which has additional practicum-specific policies.

Clinical Education Practicum Courses

The first clinical experience is full-time (40 hours per week) for eight consecutive weeks for a total of 304 hours in the clinic and 16 hours on campus. For students on a traditional two-year plan, the first clinical experience occurs during the summer session between the first and second academic year. The second clinical experience is full-time (40 hours per week) for ten consecutive weeks for a total of 400 hours in the clinic. It occurs in the spring semester of the final year. These clinical experiences are formal courses for which the student registers and pays tuition and fees. Each Practicum course will have an additional Seminar course that is a co-requisite and required for graduation.

Students are expected to be in the clinic the same hours as their supervisor, which may vary from site to site. Weekly clinic hours typically occur eight hours a day, five days a week; but in some situations may occur for longer hours each day with fewer days worked each week or fewer hours each day with more days worked each week. Students must make appropriate plans and arrangements (financially and personally) to allow this commitment to the clinical site.

Immunizations for Clinical Practicum

The RVCC Immunization policy is found in the Student Handbook and is mentioned previously in this handbook. Students should be aware that each clinical site may have their own immunization policy that varies slightly from the RVCC list of recommended vaccines. No later than six months prior to the first clinical practicum students should review the immunization requirements with their physician and make plans for ensuring they are fully immunized.

Students will keep multiple copies of their current immunization records and will provide a copy to any clinical education site that might request it. Clinical education sites have the right to refuse admission to any student who does not provide a current copy of her/his immunization record in a timely manner, or who chooses not to comply with their required vaccinations. Failure to complete vaccinations in a timely fashion may preclude a student from attending a clinical education course at the regularly scheduled time.

Hepatitis B

All students will be educated about the Hepatitis B vaccine series, which can take multiple months to complete; and are required to begin the vaccination series, or sign a waiver stating their decision not to do so as part of current immunization records provided to the clinical site.

Flu

Many clinical sites will require students to have the current flu (Influenza) vaccine. Getting vaccinated during flu season (September – February) will make it easier to ensure that there is vaccine available for students attending a clinical practicum.

Covid-19

Individual clinical sites may require a COVID-19 vaccination in order to participate. As with all clinical program requirements, the site reserves the right to deny participation to any student who does not meet basic eligibility criteria.

Vaccine refusal or declination:

CCSNH students who do not meet eligibility criteria for clinical programming may be required to select an alternate course of study in the event that the student cannot obtain the required clinical experience for their chosen course of study. Individual programs of study are not required to secure clinical experience for students who do not meet eligibility criteria.

Professional Behavior

During the clinical experiences, students are expected to be ambassadors of River Valley Community College (RVCC), the Physical Therapist Assistant (PTA) program, and the profession of physical therapy at all times. You are expected to behave ethically and lawfully at all times and are expected to follow the academic policies of RVCC as well as the policies and procedures of your clinical site. You should treat this experience as a job and therefore, should be on time, dress appropriately, behave in a professional manner, and respect those around you.

Eligibility for Clinical Education Experience

To be eligible for the first clinical education experience, the student must meet all of the following criteria:

- 1) Passed the following courses with a minimum of C:
 - a. BIOL201R Anatomy & Physiology I
 - b. BIOL202R Anatomy & Physiology II
- 2) Passed the following courses with a minimum of B
 - a. AHLT104R Intro to OT/PT
 - b. AHLT112R Clinical Conditions
 - c. AHLT123R Functional Kinesiology
 - d. AHLT135R Activities of Daily Living
 - e. PTAC112R PT Procedures I
 - f. PTAC115R Therapeutic Exercises
 - g. PTAC122R PT Procedures II
- 3) Passed the first year comprehensive final with a minimum of 80%
- 4) Met all minimum professional development/behavior standards for each AHLT and PTAC courses during the previous semester, including the college's Work-Based Learning policy: https://catalog.rivervalley.edu/work-based-learning-wbl

To be eligible for the final (PTAC292R) clinical education experience and final seminar course (PTAC 250R), the student must meet all of the following criteria:

- 1) Passed the following courses with a minimum of a B
 - a. PTAC190R Clinical Education Experience I
 - b. PTAC192R Clinical Education Experience I Seminar
 - c. PTAC211R PT Procedures III
 - d. AHLT210R PT/OT Management
 - e. AHLT220R Clinical Neurology
- 2) Passed the second year comprehensive final with a minimum of 80%
- 3) Met all minimum professional development/behavior standards for each AHLT and PTAC courses during the previous semester. Again, the college's Student Handbook section on Work Based Learning is in effect.

Assignment to Clinical Sites

Students are placed at assigned clinical sites based on several factors, including availability of facilities, the student's academic and interpersonal abilities and lastly, a student's personal needs. Clinical sites are selected based on adequate qualified personnel, willingness to engage in student mentorship, adequate caseload, type of setting, geographic location, past history with PTA students, contract status, and other variables. Every attempt is made to place students in a variety of settings, in locations that are convenient for the student, and with supervisors that match the student's learning style. Students are able to discuss preferences for clinical site work and whenever possible these preferences will be considered but it *is not guaranteed that a*

student will get their top choice for clinical experiences. It may be necessary for students to travel 90 minutes one way.

To meet requirements of the program, students must be able to provide own transportation to and from clinical sites, and/or relocate if necessary (at their own expense), have current immunizations and American Heart Association CPR certification, and hold personal health insurance. Many sites may have additional requirements including, but not limited to, criminal background checks, drug testing, and worksite training. The PTA program's Director of Clinical Education (DCE) will work with each student individually to ensure they are aware of site-specific requirements, but it is the responsibility of the student to comply with all requirements. Failure on the part of the student to have all requirements completed prior to beginning their clinical experience may result in dismissal from the site. It cannot be guaranteed that another site can be found in a timely manner.

Site Availability

The PTA program does its best to ensure a wide variety of sites and settings are available in order to provide students with a well- rounded clinical education experience but there is no guarantee that a particular site will be available at a specific time. There may be circumstances where clinical education assignments change on short notice and in these circumstances every effort is made to place the student in an appropriate setting a timely fashion. All students will have one placement in an inpatient setting and one placement in an outpatient setting. The college requires each clinical education site to maintain a contract with the program. It is the responsibility of the DCE and College Administration to take care of the contracts. Students should not contact sites directly.

Conflict of Interest

To effectively engage in a supervisory relationship and to be able to openly receive and give feedback it is important that your relationship with your supervisor not be impacted by a conflict of interest. Past and present relationships with the site or the supervisor may influence the supervisory relationship. We discourage students from a clinical education site where they have friends or relatives or where they have been previously employed in a different capacity. Some examples of situations that may present a conflict of interest include sites where:

- A family member is a client or employee in a department that has close professional contact with your supervisor and/or a position of power over your supervisor
- You presently work or have worked within the past two years
- You have a friendship, romantic, or other relationship with the person who may be your supervisor or with someone in the department
- You have had a supervisory role over people who may supervise you

You have been a patient in the PT department or another department that you
will have close contact (e.g., the occupational therapy department) within the
past one year

When a conflict of interest potentially exists it is expected that the student notify the DCE of the potential conflict of interest. The DCE will explore with both the student and the site their perception of the previous relationship and any power imbalances that may hinder the honest exchange of feedback and evaluation of the student's performance. The PTA faculty will make the final determination regarding the appropriateness of placing the student at the fieldwork site.

Determination of Clinical Site Placements with OTA/PTA Dual Student

For dual degree students, the above policies regarding determination of site will remain the same; however, where students are dual OTA / PTA, the OTA Academic Fieldwork Coordinator (AFWC) will meet with PTA DCE and the student prior to placement to discuss which degree the student plans to complete first. Student will be scheduled for the full time under that degree including seminar completion, prior to starting other half of dual degree. Students will be made aware when signing off on plan of study with advisor, that this is extended time and off the normal time table of scheduled courses and that they will need to sign up for an additional semester(s) to complete the dual degree.

Utilization of a New Clinical Education Site

PTA students may request to have a clinical education experience at a site that has not been used before by this program. Students should make that request to the DCE. The PTA faculty will explore the site and their employees' ability to provide an adequate experience to the student, and assure all contracts are completed. For consideration of PTAC190, this information must be received no later than February 15th prior to the summer session. For consideration of PTAC292, this information must be received no later than August 15th prior to the spring session.

Utilization of a Clinical Education Site out of Area

Occasionally, PTA students may wish to travel out of the region (out of New England) for a clinical experience. This is only allowed during PTAC292 and only if the student has successfully completed their first clinical rotation at a local site. If a PTA student wishes to explore an out-of-region site, the following plan needs to be initiated by the student. The DCE will assist the student as needed and if the site is within a reasonable commuting distance, may visit the site prior to approval.

Students must meet the following criteria to be considered for out of region placement:

- 1) Senior PTA students must have completed their first clinical education experience with a minimum grade of B- (80%)
- 2) The senior PTA student must be academically strong and meet the following standards:
 - a) Grade average of A- or above
 - b) Demonstrates initiative and professionalism at all times
 - c) Completes all assignments in a timely fashion

If all criteria are met, the PTA student can submit an "Out-Of-Region Clinical Experience Request Form" to the DCE. The PTA Academic Faculty will discuss the student's request and the decision will be made collectively. Once it is decided that the student meets the above criteria, the student will provide the DCE with a list of possible facilities including addresses and phone numbers. The DCE will contact each site to ascertain its appropriateness as a clinical site. The DCE will collaborate with the college administration to get the appropriate contracts signed. The student should not contact sites themselves unless instructed to do so by the DCE. Upon completion of appropriate contracts, the DCE will then be able to assign the student to the out-of-region clinical site.

Pregnancies and /or Medical Conditions During Clinical Experiences

The PTA program at RVCC is supportive of students who go into clinical education knowingly pregnant or find out that they are pregnant while at the site. However, the PTA Program at RVCC also feels that the pregnancy should be treated no differently than any other medical condition that limits a student's attendance or ability to perform assigned duties at the field site. Therefore, it is imperative that students notify the DCE immediately when it is suspected that time will be missed or performance limited secondary to any medical condition including pregnancy. Upon notification, a plan of action with the site will be developed that may include extension of field work or removal from the site and reassignment at a time that is more appropriate for the student. The key concern during completion of the plan of action will be on attendance and ability to perform duties; therefore, these two concerns will be weighed heavily prior to making a decision.

Clinical Education and Disability Services

Students whose disabilities may require some type of accommodation for their clinical education experiences are strongly advised to self-identify and complete a "Request for Accommodations" agreement with the Office of Disability Service and Disability Services Coordinator. Current documentation is required and retroactive accommodations cannot be provided to avoid a failing grade. The DCE will work with students to determine if/how an identified disability may impact their ability to carry out

the responsibilities of the clinical assignment. The DCE will not disclose any health/disability related information about the student to a clinical site without the student's written authorization.

Students in programs that require successful completion of a clinical placement should be aware that clinical sites are not necessarily required to recognize accommodations contained within an Individual Reasonable Accommodation Plan (IRAP) issued by River Valley Community College ("RVCC") designed for use in classroom setting pursuant to the Americans with Disabilities Act. Please be aware that clinical sites may need to adapt any accommodation request you make in a manner that does not create an undue hardship for them and does not require them to alter the essential functions of the internship expectations. You are encouraged to discuss the accommodation process with both your site supervision and your RVCC faculty.

REQUIRED PAPERWORK

Please make copies and sign or sign and scan copies of the following pages. Submit these pages to Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT or Amanda Couitt, PT, DPT by the end of the first week of school

PTA Program: Informed Consent: Student Patient Simulator Rights and Responsibilities

As a Physical Therapist Assistant (PTA) student, you will be participating in lab as a mock patient. Your classmates and instructors will, from time to time, perform physical therapy interventions and data collection methods, with you as the patient, to further the education of the class as a whole. Please see the PTA Student Handbook's section entitled "Safety" for policies and procedures related to this topic. To ensure your comfort and safety, please read and understand the following rights and responsibilities that apply to student patient simulators:

- Regardless of setting, mock patients and students must never jeopardize the safety of themselves or others.
- Students role playing as the mock patient during laboratory and clinical experiences are
 to be treated with the utmost respect and dignity. If a student encounters a situation
 where the utmost respect, safety or dignity was not provided, the student shall report
 such activity to the faculty without penalty or retaliation.
- Students are responsible for alerting the instructor to any injuries or medical conditions
 that could be made worse during the laboratory activity. Students may opt out of being a
 mock patient for a particular lab activity, if that activity may aggravate an injury or
 medical condition. However, this does not excuse the student from the responsibility of
 the learning outcomes associated with that activity.
- The health information of students role-playing the mock patient is private and must not be shared with anyone outside the laboratory for non-educational purposes.
- PTA students shall never perform an intervention or treatment on a mock patient without first having proper instruction by the faculty.
- At times in healthcare education it is necessary to videotape, audiotape, photograph and/or otherwise image individuals for instructional purposes. Any product of these practices is to be used only for the purposes of education. They may not be sold, copied or otherwise distributed for non-education purposes.

As a student in the Physical Therapist Assistant Program at River Valley Community College, by my signature below, I consent to participate in all laboratory and classroom activities. In doing so, I acknowledge the fact that such activities in the PTA program include skills and techniques which involve physical activity, the use of massage, heat, cold, electricity, traction, and all forms of therapeutic exercise. In agreeing to participate, I also release the College, including academic and clinical faculty and fellow students, from any injuries that I may incur from my participation in all activities involved with the program.

| I acknowledge rece | eiving this information. | I have asked any | questions I | may have | regarding this |
|--------------------|--------------------------|--------------------|-------------|----------|----------------|
| informed consent. | By signing, I have agree | ed to the above co | onditions. | | |

| Signed: | | | | |
|---------|---------|------|------|--|
| Date: _ | | | | |
| Name (p | orint): | | | |

PTA Student Statement of Background Disclosure:

| I , | (please print full name) |
|---|-------------------------------|
| understand that certain background information about me ma | ay result in the inability to |
| pass a Criminal Offender Record check, Sexual Offender Re | cord check and/or a drug |
| test. This may result in the inability to attend any Clinical Edu | ucation Experience course. |
| This will prevent graduation, licensure and ability to work as a | a PTA. |

It is in my best interest to disclose this information to the PTA Program Director early in the application/ orientation process so I don't waste my time and money.

I have been / have not been (highlight your answer):

- Convicted of a felony or misdemeanor at any time in the past
- Treated for drug or alcohol addiction/abuse
- Currently abusing prescription/nonprescription, illegal drugs or alcohol
- Hospitalized for any mental illness at any time in the past

If you answered "yes" to any of the above bullets, please meet with your Program Director to discuss the details as soon as possible. The purpose of licensing the PTA is to assure public safety. It is possible for the licensing agency to withhold a license if the severity of the felony, drug/alcohol addiction or mental illness puts the public at risk. It's better to be forewarned of this detail rather than spend your time and money first, and find out this information after the fact. Let's talk!

RVCC PTA Program Student Acknowledgement Form

| I agree to the following: (check all that apply) |
|---|
| I have received and understand the PTA Student Handbook. I have received proper explanation and fully understand the PTA policies on attendance, dress code, cell phone usage, professional behavior, alcohol and substance abuse, grading, failed grades, practical exams, health forms, safety, complaints/grievances, American Physical Therapy Association membership, cheating/plagiarism, criminal/sexual offender background information, mailboxed and employment as an Aide in a PT clinic. I have received proper explanation and fully understand the PTA Program Clinical Education Policies on professional behavior, eligibility for clinical education, assignment to clinical sites, site availability, conflict of interest, determination of clinical site placement with OTA/PTA dual student, utilization of a new clinical education site, utilization of a clinical education site out of area, pregnancies and/or medical conditions during clinical experiences and clinical education and disability services. I have been informed of and understand the RVCC PTA program Essential Skills/Technical Standards. I acknowledge the ability to perform/demonstrate each in a safe, efficient and correct manner. I understand my responsibilities as a student. I have been informed of the identification of my faculty advisor. I have been informed of and understand the current accreditation status of the PTA program. I have been informed of and understand RVCC's support services for Students with Disabilities. I have been informed of potential hazards of the profession. I agree to participate in any videotapes, photos, or any other media productions to be used for educational purposes. |
| Signed: |
| Date: |
| Name (print): |

APPENDIX

APA reference style

Students will use the APA format when identifying references used in homework assignments, projects, etc. within the PTA program. Students are encouraged to go to the library or the Learning Center for assistance. Students can also find assistance on line: www.apastyle.org.

Direction and Supervision of the Physical Therapist Assistant (APTA)



Last Updated: 08/30/18

Contact: nationalgovernance@apta.org

DIRECTION AND SUPERVISION OF THE PHYSICAL THERAPIST ASSISTANT HOD P06-18-28-35

[Amended: HOD P06-05-18-26; HOD 06-00-16-27; HOD 06-99-07-11; HOD 06-96-30-42; HOD 06-95-11-06; HOD 06-93-08-09; HOD 06-85-20-41;

Initial: HOD 06-84-16-72/HOD 06-78-22-61/HOD 06-77-19-37] [Position]

Physical therapist practice and the practice of physical therapy are synonymous. Both phrases are inclusive of patientand client management, and direction and supervision. Direction and supervision apply to the physical therapist assistant, who is the only individual who assists a physical therapist in practice. The utilization of other support personnel, whether in the performance of tasks or clerical activities, relates to the efficient operation of the physical therapy service.

Physical therapists are responsible for providing safe, accessible, cost-effective, and evidence-based services. Services are rendered directly by the physical therapist and with responsible utilization of physical therapist assistants. The physical therapist's practice responsibility for patient and client management includes examination, evaluation, diagnosis, prognosis, intervention, and outcomes. Physical therapist assistants may be appropriately utilized in components of intervention and in collection of selected examination and outcomes data.

Direction and supervision are essential in the provision of quality physical therapist services. The degree of direction and supervision necessary for ensuring quality physical therapist services is dependent upon many factors, including the education, experiences, and responsibilities of the parties involved, as well as the organizational structure where physical therapist services are

provided.

Regardless of the setting in which the physical therapist service is provided, the following responsibilities must be bornesolely by the physical therapist:

- 1. Interpretation of referrals when available
- 2. Evaluation, diagnosis, and prognosis
- 3. Development or modification of a plan of care, which is based on the initial examination or reexamination and includes the physical therapy goals and outcomes
- 4. Determination of when the expertise and decision-making capability of the physical therapist requires the physicaltherapist to personally render services and when it may be appropriate to utilize the physical therapist assistant
- 5. Revision of the plan of care when indicated
- 6. Conclusion of an episode of care
- 7. Responsibility for any "hand off" communication
- 8. Oversight of all documentation for services rendered to each patient or client

Only the physical therapist performs the initial examination and reexamination of the patient and may utilize thephysical therapist assistant in collection of selected examination and outcomes data.

The physical therapist is responsible for services provided when the physical therapist's plan of care involves the physical therapist assistant. Regardless of the setting in which the service is provided, the determination to utilize physical therapist assistants requires the education, expertise, and professional judgment of a physical therapist as described by the *Standards of Practice for Physical Therapy*, the *Code of Ethics for the Physical Therapist*, and the *APTA Guide for Professional Conduct*.

In determining the appropriate extent of assistance from the physical therapist assistant, the physical therapistconsiders:

- The physical therapist assistant's education, training, experience, and skill level
- Patient or client criticality, acuity, stability, and complexity
- The predictability of the consequences
- The setting in which the care is being delivered
- Federal and state statutes
- Liability and risk management concerns
- The mission of physical therapist services for the setting
- The needed frequency of reevaluation

Physical Therapist Assistant Definition

The physical therapist assistant assists the physical therapist in the provision of physical therapy. The physical therapistassistant is a graduate of a physical therapist assistant program accredited by the Commission on Accreditation in Physical Therapy Education.

Utilization

The physical therapist is directly responsible for the actions of the physical therapist assistant in all practice settings. The physical therapist assistant may provide services under the direction and at least general supervision of the physical therapist. In general supervision, the physical therapist is not

required to be on site for direction and supervision but must be available at least by telecommunication. The ability of the physical therapist assistant to provide services shall be assessed on an ongoing basis by the supervising physical therapist.

Services provided by the physical therapist assistant must be consistent with safe and legal physical therapist practice and shall be predicated on the following factors: complexity and acuity of the patient's or client's needs; proximity and accessibility to the physical therapist; supervision available in the event of emergencies or critical events; and type of setting in which the service is provided. The physical therapist assistant makes modifications to elements of the intervention either to progress the patient or client as directed by the physical therapist or to ensure patient or client safety and comfort.

When supervising the physical therapist assistant in any offsite setting, the following requirements must be observed:

- 1. A physical therapist must be accessible by telecommunication to the physical therapist assistant at all times whilethe physical therapist assistant is providing services to patients and clients.
- 2. There must be regularly scheduled and documented conferences with the physical therapist assistant regarding patients and clients, the frequency of which is determined by the needs of the patient or client and the needs of the physical therapist assistant.
- 3. In situations in which a physical therapist assistant is involved in the care of a patient or client, a supervisory visit by the physical therapist:
 - a. Shall be made upon the physical therapist assistant's request for a reexamination, when a change in the plan ofcare is needed, prior to any planned conclusion of the episode of care, and in response to a change in the patient's or client's medical status
 - b. Shall be made at least once a month, or at a higher frequency when established by the physical therapist, inaccordance with the needs of the patient or client
 - c. Shall include:
 - i. An onsite reexamination of the patient or client
 - ii. Onsite review of the plan of care with appropriate revision or termination
 - iii. Evaluation of need and recommendation for utilization of outside resources

Explanation of Reference Numbers:

<u>HOD P00-00-00</u> stands for House of Delegates/month/year/page/vote in the House of Delegates minutes; the "P" indicates that it is a position (see below). For example, HOD P06-17-05-04 means that this position can be found in the June 2017 House of Delegates minutes on Page 5 and that it was Vote 4.

P: Position | S: Standard | G: Guideline | Y: Policy | R: Procedure

Standards of Ethical Conduct for the Physical Therapist Assistant



HOD S06-20-31-26 [Amended HOD S06-19-47-68; HOD S06-09-20-18; HOD S06-00-13-24; HOD 06-91-06-07; Initial HOD 06-82-04-08] [Standard]

Preamble

The Standards of Ethical Conduct for the Physical Therapist Assistant (Standards of Ethical Conduct) delineate the ethical obligations of all physical therapist assistants as determined by the House of Delegates of the American Physical Therapy Association (APTA). The Standards of Ethical Conduct provide a foundation for conduct to which all physical therapist assistants shall adhere. Physical therapist assistants are guided by aset of core values (accountability, altruism, collaboration, compassion and caring, duty, excellence, integrity, and social responsibility). Throughout the document the primary core values that support specific principles are indicated in parentheses. Fundamental to the Standards of Ethical Conduct is the special obligation of physical therapist assistants to enable patients and clients to achieve greater independence, health and wellness, and enhanced quality of life.

No document that delineates ethical standards can address every situation. Physical therapist assistants are encouraged to seek additional advice or consultation in instances where the guidance of the Standards of Ethical Conduct may not be definitive. The APTA Guide for Conduct of the Physical Therapist Assistant and Core Values for the Physical Therapist and Physical Therapist Assistant provide additional guidance.

Standards

Standard #1: Physical therapist assistants shall respect the inherent dignity, and rights, of allindividuals.

(Core Values: Compassion and Caring, Integrity)

- 1A. Physical therapist assistants shall act in a respectful manner toward each person regardless of age,gender, race, nationality, religion, ethnicity, social or economic status, sexual orientation, health condition, or disability.
- 1B. Physical therapist assistants shall recognize their personal biases and shall not discriminate againstothers in the provision of physical therapist services.

Standard #2: Physical therapist assistants shall be trustworthy and compassionate in addressing the rights and needs of patients and clients.

(Core Values: Altruism, Collaboration, Compassion and Caring, Duty)

- 2A. Physical therapist assistants shall act in the best interests of patients and clients over the interests of thephysical therapist assistant.
- 2B. Physical therapist assistants shall provide physical therapist interventions with compassionate and caring behaviors that incorporate the individual and cultural differences of patients and clients.
- 2C. Physical therapist assistants shall provide patients and clients with information regarding theinterventions they provide.
- 2D. Physical therapist assistants shall protect confidential patient and client information and, in collaboration with the physical therapist, may disclose confidential information to appropriate authorities only when allowed or as required by law.

Standard #3: Physical therapist assistants shall make sound decisions in collaboration with the physical therapist and within the boundaries established by laws and regulations.

(Core Values: Collaboration, Duty, Excellence, Integrity)

- 3A. Physical therapist assistants shall make objective decisions in the patient's or client's best interest in all practice settings.
- 3B. Physical therapist assistants shall be guided by information about best practice regarding physicaltherapist interventions.
- 3C. Physical therapist assistants shall make decisions based upon their level of competence and consistentwith patient and client values.
- 3D. Physical therapist assistants shall not engage in conflicts of interest that interfere with making sounddecisions.
- 3E. Physical therapist assistants shall provide physical therapist services under the direction and supervision a physical therapist and shall communicate with the physical therapist when patient or client status requires modifications to the established plan of care.

Standard #4: Physical therapist assistants shall demonstrate integrity in their relationships with patients and clients, families, colleagues, students, research participants other health care providers, employers, payers, and the public.

(Core Value: Integrity)

- 4A. Physical therapist assistants shall provide truthful, accurate, and relevant information and shall not makemisleading representations.
- 4B. Physical therapist assistants shall not exploit persons over whom they have supervisory, evaluative orother authority (eg, patients and clients, students, supervisees, research participants, or employees).
- 4C. Physical therapist assistants shall not engage in any sexual relationship with any of their patients and clients, supervisees, or students.
 - 4D. Physical therapist assistants shall not harass anyone verbally, physically, emotionally, or sexually.4E. Physical therapist assistants shall discourage misconduct by physical therapists, physical therapist assistants, and other health care professionals and, when appropriate, report illegal or unethical acts, including verbal, physical, emotional, or sexual harassment, to an appropriate authority with jurisdictionover the conduct.
- 4F. Physical therapist assistants shall report suspected cases of abuse involving children

or vulnerableadults to the appropriate authority, subject to law.

Standard #5: Physical therapist assistants shall fulfill their legal and ethical obligations.

(Core Values: Accountability, Duty, Social Responsibility)

- 5A. Physical therapist assistants shall comply with applicable local, state, and federal laws and regulations.
- 5B. Physical therapist assistants shall support the supervisory role of the physical therapist to ensure quality care and promote patient and client safety.
- 5C. Physical therapist assistants involved in research shall abide by accepted standards governing protection of research participants.
- 5D. Physical therapist assistants shall encourage colleagues with physical, psychological, or substance- related impairments that may adversely impact their professional responsibilities to seek assistance or or ounsel.
- 5E. Physical therapist assistants who have knowledge that a colleague is unable to perform their professional responsibilities with reasonable skill and safety shall report this information to theappropriate authority.

Standard #6: Physical therapist assistants shall enhance their competence through the lifelongacquisition and refinement of knowledge, skills, and abilities.

(Core Value: Excellence)

- 6A. Physical therapist assistants shall achieve and maintain clinical competence.
- 6B. Physical therapist assistants shall engage in lifelong learning consistent with changes in their roles andresponsibilities and advances in the practice of physical therapy.
- 6C. Physical therapist assistants shall support practice environments that support career development and lifelong learning.

Standard #7: Physical therapist assistants shall support organizational behaviors and businesspractices that benefit patients and clients and society.

(Core Values: Integrity, Accountability)

- 7A. Physical therapist assistants shall promote work environments that support ethical and accountabledecision-making.
- 7B. Physical therapist assistants shall not accept gifts or other considerations that influence or give anappearance of influencing their decisions.
- 7C. Physical therapist assistants shall fully disclose any financial interest they have in products or services that they recommend to patients and clients.
- 7D. Physical therapist assistants shall ensure that documentation for their interventions accurately reflects the nature and extent of the services provided.
- 7E. Physical therapist assistants shall refrain from employment arrangements, or other arrangements, that prevent physical therapist assistants from fulfilling ethical obligations to patients and clients

Standard #8: Physical therapist assistants shall participate in efforts to meet the health needs ofpeople locally, nationally, or globally.

(Core Value: Social Responsibility)

8A. Physical therapist assistants shall support organizations that meet the health needs of

- people who are economically disadvantaged, uninsured, and underinsured.
- 8B. Physical therapist assistants shall advocate for people with impairments, activity limitations, participationrestrictions, and disabilities in order to promote their participation in community and society.
- 8C. Physical therapist assistants shall be responsible stewards of health care resources by collaborating with physical therapists in order to avoid overutilization or underutilization of physical therapist services.
- 8D. Physical therapist assistants shall educate members of the public about the benefits of physical therapy.

Explanation of Reference Numbers:

HOD P00-00-00 stands for House of Delegates/month/year/page/vote in the House of Delegates minutes; the "P" indicates that it is a position (see below). For example, HOD P06-17-05-04 means that this position canbe found in the June 2017 House of Delegates minutes on Page 5 and that it was Vote 4.

P: Position | S: Standard | G: Guideline | Y: Policy | R: Procedure

Last Updated: 8/12/2020

Contact: nationalgovernance@apta.org

Faculty Information

Curriculum Vitae – Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT, Program Director

Kim-Laura Boyle, PT, DPT, Cert. DN

Education:

Duke University
Durham, NC
August 2003 - May 2006
Physical Therapy
Doctorate of Physical Therapy; May 2006

University of North Carolina at Wilmington Wilmington, NC August 2000 – May 2002 Biology Masters of Science, Biology; May 2002

Colby-Sawyer College New London, NH August 1994 – May 1998 Bachelor of Arts, Biology; May 1998

Licensure Information/Registration Number:

Physical Therapy License: NH #3133

Employment and Positions Held:

Department Chair of Rehabilitation Services Program Director – PTA program River Valley Community College Claremont, NH 03743 June 2021 - present

Owner & Physical Therapist K Studio, LLC dba Keelin Studio Newbury, NH 03755 September 2017 – present

Department Chair of Health Science
Professor – PTA Program
Academic Advisor – Healthcare Applications Certification & Phlebotomy
River Valley Community College
Claremont, NH 03743
August 2019 – May 2021

Employment and Positions Held (cont.)

Department Chair of Allied Health Professor – PTA Program Academic Advisor – MLT & Phlebotomy River Valley Community College Claremont, NH 03743 August 2015- August 2019

Department Chair of Allied Health Professor & Academic Coordinator of Clinical Education (ACCE) – PTA Program River Valley Community College Claremont, NH 03743 January 2012 – August 2015

Physical Therapist – Independent Contractor Keelin Studio for Strength & Wellness Newbury, NH 03255 January 2007 – August 2017

Physical Therapist – Per Diem Weeks & Gowen Physical Therapy Charlestown, NH 03603 September 2012 – June 2015

Adjunct Professor Adjunct Assistant Professor Colby-Sawyer Community College New London, NH 03257 Fall 2007-Fall 2011

Physical Therapist Cioffreddi & Associates Lebanon, NH 03766 January 2010 – December 2011

Physical Therapist – Clinic Manager Choice Physical Therapy Bristol, NH 03222 June 2006 – December 2009

Instructor

Coastal Carolina Institute of Massage Therapy (no longer in business) Wilmington, NC 28401 January 2012-January 2013

Teaching Assistant
Graduate Teaching Assistant
University of North Carolina at Wilmington
Wilmington, NC 28403
January 2001- December 2001

Employment and Positions Held (cont.)

Research Technician – Department of Physiology Dartmouth Medical School Lebanon, NH 03766 August 1998 – July 2000

Peer Reviewed Publications:

- Figures C, Boyle KL, Caprio K, Weidner A. *Pelvic floor muscle activity and urinary incontinence in weight-bearing female athletes vs. non-athletes.* <u>Journal of Women's Health Physical Therapy</u>. Spring 2008; 32(1): 7-10.
- Boyle KL, Dillaman R, Kinsey ST. *Mitochondrial distribution and glycogen dynamics suggest diffusional constratints in muscle fibers of the blue crab, Callinectes sapidus.* <u>Journal of Experimental Zoology.</u> 2003; 297A: 1-16.
- Hanlon RT, Maxwell MR, Shashar N, Loew ER, Boyle KL. *An ethogram of body patterning in the biomedically and commercially valuable squid Loligo pealei off Cape Cod, Massachusetts.* Biological Bulletin. 1999; 197: 49-62.

Peer Reviewed Scientific and Professional Presentations:

- Figures C, Boyle KL, Caprio K. "A Comparison of Pelvic Floor Muscle Activity and Urinary Incontinence Between Weight-Bearing Female Athletes and Female Non-Athletes." APTA Combined Sections Meeting, Section on Women's Health, February 2007.
- Boyle, KL and Petz A. "Patterning Signals Used in Sexual Selection by the squid, *Loligo* pealei." Northeast Regional Animal Behavior Conference, Woods Hole, MA. October 1998.

Non-Peer Reviewed Presentations:

- Boyle KL, Cournoyer J, Sailer M: "Advising Part 1: Language Matters," RVCC Faculty & Staff Inservice, May 2021
- Boyle KL, Clark K, Clute L, Couitt A, Saylor J: "Team Teaching & Cross-Discipline Teaching Activities," RVCC Teaching & Learning Seminar, April 2021
- Boyle KL "Plan of Care & Direction of the PTA." Plymouth State University, Guest Lecture, Doctorate of Physical Therapy Program, June 2017
- Boyle KL "Medicare and Student Supervision." DHMC Outpatient Inservice, May 2015
- Boyle KL. "Medicare and Student Supervision" Alice Peck Day Hospital Inservice, November 2014.
- Boyle KL. "The Physical Therapy Evaluation" Colby-Saywer Community College Guest Lecture, ATEP Program, November 2014.

Non-Peer Reviewed Presentations (cont.):

- Boyle KL. "Medicare and Student Supervision." Plymouth Regional Rehab Speare Memorial & Choice Physical Therapy Inservice. December 2013
- Boyle KL, Clute L, Saylor J, Perron J. "Students, Medicare & Practice Acts: Putting it all Together." River Valley Community College Clinical Instructor Inservice, May 2013.
- Boyle KL, and Clute L. "CI/CCCE Seminar: Student Integration, Supervision of the PTA student, Medicare & Student Utilization, Joint Mobilization & the PTA, Tools for Effective Clinical Instruction, Role of the CCCE in Successful Clinical Education, The Clinical Education Manual." River Valley Community College CI/CCCE Workshop, October 2012.
- Boyle KL, and Caprio K. "Poster: A Comparison of Pelvic Floor Muscle Activity and Urinary Incontinence Between Weight-Bearing Female Athletes and Female Non-Athletes." North Carolina Physical Therapy Association State Meeting, 2005.

Continuing Education Workshops Organized:

- Boyle KL, and Clute L "Assessment of Student Learning Outcomes and Programmatic Learning Objectives" RVCC Teaching & Learning Seminar, November 2014
- Boyle KL, Clute L, Saylor J, Perron J. "Students, Medicare & Practice Acts: Putting it all Together." River Valley Community College Clinical Instructor In-service, May 2013.
- Boyle KL, and Clute L "CI/CCCE Seminar: Student Integration, Supervision of the PTA Student, Medicare & Student Utilization, Joint Mobilization & the PTA, Tools for Effective Clinical Instruction, Role of the CCCE in Successful Clinical Education, The Clinical Education Manual." River Valley Community College CI/CCCE Workshop, October 2012.

Membership in Scientific/Professional Organizations:

APTA member since 2006
APTA – Orthopedic Section member since 2006
APTA – Education Section member since 2014
New England PTA Consortium – member since 2012
Clinical Education Chair, 2013-2015

Community Service:

Adrenaline Junkees/The Mountain Mucker – Registration Coordinator 5K Obstacle race to fund-raise for New England Handicapped Sports Association Summer 2012 – Fall 2015

NH Falls Task Force – Website Administrator Fall 2013 – Spring 2015

Services to the College:

Department Chair RVCC – Department of Rehabilitation Services Spring 2021 – present

Program Development – Healthcare Applications 2019

Department Chair RVCC – Department of Health Science Spring 2018-Spring 2021

NEASC/CIHE Standard 4 (Academics) Co-Chair & Accreditation Report 'One Voice' Writer River Valley Community College Fall 2015 – present

Department Chair RVCC – Department of Allied Health Spring 2013 – Fall 2017

Faculty Promotion Team, Master Teacher River Valley Community College Fall 2014-Spring 2015; Fall 2015 – Spring 2016; Fall 2018-Spring 2019; Fall 2020 – Spring 2021

CIHE Standard 11 (Integrity) Chairperson River Valley Community College Fall 2013 – Spring 2014

Honors and Awards:

Young Alumni Award - Colby-Sawyer College 2013

Graduate Research Assistant Award: Biochemistry & Physiology University of North Carolina at Wilmington 2002

National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) Woman of the Year – New Hampshire 1998

New England Women's Lacrosse Association (NEWLA) Scholar-Athlete of the Year 1998

East Coast Athletic Conference (ECAC) Robbins Scholar-Athlete of the Year 1998

Continuing Education Attended:

Higher Education Assessment Conference, May 2021

Pre-Conference Workshop, Higher Education Assessment Conference: "Course Matrix Approach to Student Learning: What It Is, Lessons Learned, and Use for the Fall and Beyond", May 2021

Working Memory, January 2021

Design, Build, Teach: the Pedagogy of Online Course Delivery, August 2020

The Value of Diversity, August 2020

Yoga for Pelvic Pain, September 2019

DN2: Dry Needling for Lumbopelvic & Lower Extremity Conditions: an Evidence-Based Approach, November 2017

DN1: Dry Needling for Craniofacial, Cervicothoracic & Upper Extremity Conditions: an Evidence-Based Approach, November 2017

CS1: Craniosacral Therapy 1, September 2017

Dressing Selection for Treating Chronic and Complex Wounds, June 2016

Yoga Therapeutics for Managing Low Back Pain, May 2016

Yoga Therapeutics for Healthcare Professionals, March 2016

CAPTE Self-Study Workshop, July 2015

Defensive Driving - Small Vehicles v2, PS4 eLesson, October 2014

APTA New Faculty Development Workshop, June 2014

Understanding the Gut-Brain: Stress, Appetite, Digestion and Mood, March 2014

Selective Functional Movement Assessment, August 2013

Aligning Teaching and Learning with Assessment, May 2013

New Hampshire Musculoskeletal Institute Symposium, September 2013, 2012, 2011, 2010

APTA Credentialed Clinical Instructor Program, November 2012

Women's Health Summit, April 2011

APTA CPI Online Training, June 2010

Evaluation and Treatment of Running Injuries, March 2010

Clinical Evaluation of 24 Adult Foot Types: A Comprehensive Approach to Determining Orthotic Intervention, December 2009

Active Release Techniques – Upper Extremity, April 2008

Active Release Techniques - Spine, March 2007

RVCC Teaching & Learning Seminars:

Compassion Fatigue, February 2021

OER, November 2020

Effective Online Teaching, October 2020

Program Assessment, March 2020

Equitible and Inclusive Classrooms and Beyond, February 2020

Effective Online Teaching, October 2019

Open Educational Resources, September 2019

Active & Interactive Learning, October 2016

Effective Rubrics, September 2016

100-Level vs. 200-Level Courses: A Discussion, November 2015

Social Learning Theory and Bloom's Taxonomy, October 2015

Guided Pathways and Rethinking Student Instruction, September 2015

Scholarship and Professional Development, April 2015

Active & Interactive Learning, February 2014

Technology Show & Tell, September 2014

Current Teaching Responsibilities (2021-2022)

Fall: Physical Therapy Procedures I with Lab Clinical Neurology

Spring: Functional Kinesiology with Lab
Therapeutic Exercise with Lab
PTA Senior Seminar

Previous Teaching Responsibilities:

River Valley Community College PTA Program: Anatomy & Physiology I with Lab, PTA Clinical Education I, PTA Clinical Education II, PTA Clinical Education III, PTA Clinical Education I Seminar, Senior Seminar; Medical Terminology (non-credit), Introduction to Occupational Therapy & Physical Therapy; Physical Therapy Procedures III with Lab

Colby-Sawyer College: Introduction to the Chemical & Cellular Basis of Life, Nutrition, Introduction to Health Promotions

Coastal Carolina Institute of Massage Therapy: Anatomy & Physiology (without lab), Pathology of Disease

University of North Carolina Wilmington: Anatomy & Physiology 1 Lab, Anatomy & Physiology 2 Lab, Genetics Lab

Curriculum Vitae – Amanda Couitt, PT, DPT, Director of Clinical Education

Amanda Couitt, PT, DPT

Education:

Arcadia University Glenside, PA August 2003 – February 2006 Physical Therapy Doctorate in Physical Therapy; February 2006

Mount Holyoke College South Hadley, MA August 1999 – May 2003 Bachelor of Arts: Biology – Major, Psychology – Minor; May 2003

Licensure Information/Registration Number:

Physical Therapy License: NH #3437

Employment and Positions Held:

Professor – Physical Therapist Assistant Program
Director of Clinical Education – Physical Therapist Assistant Program
River Valley Community College
Claremont, NH 03743
August 2016 – present

Physical Therapist – Per Diem Universal Physical Therapy Newport, NH 03773 July 2009 - Present

Physical Therapist – Per Diem Weeks & Gowen Physical Therapy Charlestown, NH 03603 October 2016 – present

Physical Therapist – Independent Contractor Keelin Studio for Strength and Wellness Newbury, NH 03255 April 2018 – October 2018

Adjunct Professor Adjunct Assistant Professor Colby-Sawyer Community College New London, NH 03257 Spring 2010 Staff Physical Therapist Southern Tennessee Medical Center Winchester, TN 37398 December 2006-July 2009

Staff Physical Therapist Rehab Hospital of the Pacific at Nuuanu Honolulu, HI 96817 May 2006-October 2006

Teaching Assistant
Orthopedic Physical Therapy Lab Assistant
Arcadia University
Glenside, PA 19038

Non-Peer Reviewed Presentations:

Couitt, A. "Student Supervision", Dartmouth Hitchcock Medical Center, November 2016

Couitt, A. "Students in the Clinical Setting" Dee Physical Therapy, March 2017

Continuing Education Workshops Organized:

Couitt, A, and Clark, K "Successful Student Management", RVCC Continuing Education Course, May 2021

Couitt, A, "Generation Y", RVCC Continuing Education Course, May 2018

Couitt, A, and Robinson, J "Teaching Across the Generations", RVCC Teaching and Learning Seminar, April 2019 and CCSNH Symposium Presentation, October 2019

Membership in Scientific/Professional Organizations:

APTA member since 2006 APTA – Education Section Member since 2020

Community Service:

Granite State Track Coach Newport, NH 03773 Spring 2019 and 2021

Services to the College:

Faculty Forum Moderator River Valley Community College Fall 2018 – Present

Safety Team Member River Valley Community College Spring 2018 - Present

Clinical Coordinators Group Member River Valley Community College Fall 2019 to Present

StART Team Chair Person River Valley Community College Fall 2018 – Spring 2019

Honors and Awards:

2020: Phi Theta Kappa Honor Society, Golden Apple Award: Teacher of the Year: River Valley

Community College

2021: President's Good Steward Award: New Hampshire Campus Compact

Current Teaching Responsibilities:

River Valley Community College PTA Program

Fall:

Activities of Daily Living with Lab Physical Therapy Procedures III with Lab Introduction to Occupational and Physical Therapy

Spring:

Physical Therapy Procedures II with Lab Clinical Education II Senior Seminar

Summer:

Clinical Education I Clinical Education Seminar Anatomy and Physiology I or II with Lab